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ABSTRACT 

Information regarding psychological ill health among student 
populations has been accumulating for some years. Much of the data 
obtained relates to the prevalence of serious psychiatric illness. 
Less is known about rates of minor psychological complaints which 
nonetheless may have important effects on an individuals adjustment 
to university life, his or her emotional well-being, and capacity to 
work effectively. 

The study described investigates the prevalence and patterns of 
psychological distress and psychiatric symptoms among medical 
students at Edinburgh University medical school. The results of a 
questionnaire survey of fifty percent of the student roll of each of 
the five academic years are presented. The questionnaire used 
incorporates the thirty item version of the 'General Health 
Questionnaire' <GHQ). The results are examined to see whether 
particular periods of the medical course, or elements within it, are 
associated with higher rates of distress; and to look for groups who 
may be predisposed to the adverse effects of stress. 

Psychological distress is found to be widespread amongst the student 
group studied. Twenty six percent of students consider themselves to 
have been 'emotionally or nervously unwell' at some time during the 
preceding academic year. Overall rates of distress are high <mean GHQ 
score being 7.51) in comparison to rates found in studies of other 
groups within the general population. The mean GHQ score for women 
<8.36) is significantly higher than that for men <6.71); and 
significantly more women <31%) than men <21%) consider themselves to 
have been emotionally or nervously unwell. Rates of reported distress 
are significantly higher among first year students <mean GHQ score of 
11.68) compared to the other four years <mean GHQ score of 6.32). 
Possible reasons for these differences are discussed. 

An association between indicators of psychological ill-health and 
self reported academic problems is demonstrated. Use of 
'professional' helping services and individuals is found to be 
limited, with family and friends being a more frequently used source 
of help. 

The implications of these findings in terms of student selection, 
structuring of courses, provision of.helping services and the future 
health of practising doctors are discussed. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Education and learning have been an informal part of mans' culture from 

his earliest days. In the United Kingdom it was the Elementary Education 

Act of 1870 which first accepted that the establishment of a system of 

elementary schools should be the responsibility of the state. At that 

time there was however no provision for secondary education which was 

conducted largely by voluntary fee charging schools. In 1900 only one 

child in 70 could expect ta enter a secondary school of same kind. 

The 'Balfour Act' of 1902 created new local education authorities and 

empowered them ta provide secondary education. It was the Education Act 

of 1944 of England and Wales <1945 of Scotland> which subsequently led 

to the most radical reshaping of the educational system. A Ministry of 

Education was created, provision of secondary education far all became 

mandatory and schooling between the ages of 5 and 15 was made 

compulsory. Three progressive stages of education were created; primary, 

secondary and 'further'. 

The years fallowing the second world war saw an astonishing expansion 

in numbers of students in further education. During the 1960's many new 

universities were founded with their number increasing from 23 to 44. 

Prior ta the second world war student numbers were approximately 50,000. 

They dropped ta below 40,000 during the war but by 1984 there were 

nearly 581,000 full time students an higher education courses in the 

United Kingdom <Central Statistical Office, 1986). Of these 581,000 

students, university undergraduates represented 237,000. The early 1980's 

in fact saw a slight decline in university rolls, but at the present time 

university students represent approximately 6% of their age group 

<Central Statistical Office, 1987). 

This great expansion in student numbers has been accompanied by the 

development of student health services within colleges and universities. 

The great majority have been set up since the second world war. These 
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special medical services for students were initially started to provide 

a screening and preventive service only. They were aimed to counter 

specific health hazards and in particular pulmonary tuberculosis. With 

the introduction of the National Health Service the student health 

services took on the role of providing general practice care to their 

student populations. The following years saw a gradual increase in 

awareness and concern about the psychological and psychiatric 

difficulties of students. At the present time, in the United Kingdom, 

student health services are usually medically staffed by doctors with 

backgrounds in general practice. Many have a special interest and some 

training in psychiatry. Commonly psychiatrists will work part-time 

within these services, or a special link will have been formed with 

local specialists. In the past few decades specialist counselling 

services, adopting a less medically orientated approach to student 

difficulties, have been created at many universities. 

Although information regarding psychological ill health among students 

has been accumulating for some years much of the data obtained relates 

to the prevalence of serious psychiatric illness. Both detection and 

diagnosis are clearer with such disorders. Relatively less is known 

about rates of minor psychological complaints which nonetheless may 

have important effects on an individuals adjustment to university life, 

his or her emotional wellbeing, and capacity_to work effectively. 

When considering psychological distress and disorder it seems likely 

that medical students will share many features in common with the 

general student population. However one might hypothesise that the 

unique nature and structure of their studies would influence the rates of 

distress experienced, and result in characteristic problems. 

This study examines the prevalence an4 patterns of psychological 

distress and psychiatric symptoms among medical students studying at 

Edinburgh University Medical School. 
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REVIEW OF LITERATURE 

This review of literature considers first the epidemiology of ·student 

psychological disorder. It then examines factors of relevance in the 

aetiology of psychological disturbance and reported differences between 

sexes, years of study and faculties. The characteristic types of problems 

encountered are discussed, then the relationship between psychological 

disorder and academic performance is studied. Finally the literature 

addressing itself to psychological disturbance among individuals 

pursuing medical careers is examined in some detail. 

EPIDEMIOLOGY OF STUDENT PSYCHOLOGICAL DISORDER 

In studying psychological difficulties amongst students two fundamental 

questions need to be addressed. 

l>Whether students encounter more psychological problems than other 

groups of young people of a similar age. 

2)Whether the psychological problems encountered by students are just 

the ones associated with their particular age group or relate to their 

specific 'occupation' as students? 

Early studies addressed the first question. In a study published in 1951 

Parnell looked at mortality and prolonged illness among undergraduates 

of Oxford University. He found 'mental illness and nervous breakdown' to 

be the greatest cause of prolonged absence from studies (loss of one 

full terms residence) through illness. Suicide accounted for 9 out of 33 

deaths in a 3 year period (ie. 27% of deaths). A suicide rate calculated 

from these figures suggested a signifi~antly higher rate <59 per 100,000 

living) than that quoted by the Registrar General for the civilian age 

group as a whole <5.3 per 100,000 living); and greatly higher than that 

quoted for the same age group in the Armed Forces (3.5 per 100,000 

living). The actual numbers on which these calculations were based are 

small and caution is needed in interpreting the figures. However the 
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magnitude of the differences found by Parnell is perhaps difficult to 

explain purely in terms of differences in reporting and classification 

of deaths in each setting. 

Rook <1959) also found high rates for suicides amongst students at 

university (5.9 - 26.4 per 100,000 living), with overseas students being 

over-represented. His figures revealed considerably lower rates among 

women. The older universities, in particular Oxford and Cambridge, he 

found to have rates higher than the newer universities. 

Parnell concluded his paper in 1951 with the comment that there 

appeared 'to be ample justification for further and more detailed 

investigation into the mental health of students and the prevention of 

mental disorder.' 

Incidence of serious psychiatric disorder 

Estimates of the prevalence of psychiatric disorder among students vary 

from 1% to 203 depending on the stringency of the criteria used. Earlier 

studies tended to concentrate on rates of serious psychiatric illness; 

often measured in terms of numbers admitted to hospital. Summarizing the 

results of these studies Ryle (1969) states that between 1% and 2% of 

students suffer serious psychiatric disorder, of a type requiring 

hospital admission, over a three to four year undergraduate course. 

O'Mahony and O'Brien (1980) surveyed students referred to a psychiatrist 

in Dublin University and found an incidence rate of between 0.4 and 0.5%. 

In a more recent retrospective study Salmons (1983) investigated the 

rate of serious psychiatric morbidity amongst medical students in 

Birmingham. Over the 25 year period studied 2.4% developed psychiatric 

illness severe enough to cause them to lose time from their studies. One 

percent had morbidity serious enough to need hospital admission. It was 

considered that these figures were lik~ly to be underestimates because 

of a) 'unofficial' treatment of some students by academic psychiatrists, 

b) reluctance to admit medical students to hospitals where their peers 

were in training. 
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Comparisons between rates of disorder among students and non-students 

need to be made cautiously for a number of reasons. Firstly 

opportunities for detecting and recording disorder may be less 

favourable in settings other than a university. Availability and the 

level of development of psychiatric and other helping services will also 

clearly affect numbers presenting with difficulties; as it will numbers 

identified as suffering from psychological disorder, and numbers 

admitted to hospital. 

A prospective study conducted on students at the University of 

Southampton <Hall et al., 1982) suggests that referral to a university 

psychiatrist does indicate a significant degree of disturbance which may 

be reflected in the emotional wellbeing of such students after they 

leave university. Using a matched control group of students who had not 

sought psychiatric help Hall found a significantly higher proportion of 

the patients consulted a doctor for emotional problems <29% compared to 

5%) or were re-referred to a psychiatrist (19% compared to 0%) in the 

five years after leaving university. 

Statistics produced by the Department of Health and Social Security 

<1987) for the year 1984 give the rate of all admissions to psychiatric 

hospitals as 145 per 100,000 population, for the 15 to 20 year age 

group. The comparable figure for the 20 ta 25 year age group is 338 per 

100,000. Direct comparison with rates of admission for student groups is 

difficult as the age range covering most students at university lies 

somewhere between the two (ie. usually from about 18 to 22 years). An 

intermediate figure of approximately 250 per 100,000 would therefore 

seem a comparable figure for the general populaton. Such a figure will 

include some individuals admitted on more than one occasion. Therefore 

0.25% represents the upper estimate of the proportion of this age group 

admitted to psychiatric hospital in a year. Salmons and Ryle's figures 

for students of a 1 to 2% admission rate over the period of a 

university course are once again not directly comparable. They suggest 

that students may be more likely than other young adults to be admitted 

to hospital with psychiatric disorder but the evidence is as yet 

inconclusive. 
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Though earlier studies gave an idea of the prevalence of serious 

psychiatric problems amongst student groups they did not give an 

indication of levels of less severe psychological distress - and whether 

these differed from other groups of a similar age. 

Incidence of less seyere psychiatric disorder 

On reviewing the results of several studies Ryle (1969) arrived at a 

figure of 10 - 20% of students presenting at some point in their 

university career with 'moderate' degrees of disorder sufficient to need 

treatment. A further 20% he suggested would report transient 

psychological or psychosomatic symptoms 'representing reactions to 

normal stress and requiring no more than reassurance or brief 

medication'. These he classified as having 'mild' degrees of disturbance. 

Kidd (1965) in a prospective study of first year students at Edinburgh 

University found an overall one year prevalence rate for psychiatric 

disorder of 9.0% for men and 14.6% for women. Using the classification 

described by Kessel (1960) he found that formal psychiatric illness 

accounted for less than half of the cases, with neurotic disorders 

<particularly anxiety states> being predominant. The specific prevalence 

of formal psychiatric illness was 3.9% for men and 6.4% for women. The 

remaining cases comprised the other forms of 'conspicuous psychiatric 

morbidity' described by Kessel (ie. psychosomatic illness, abnormal 

reactions to physical illness, psychological symptoms not amounting to 

formal illness, etc.>. 

Much of the research on the incidence of psychiatric symptoms in 

students has been conducted on medical students. In a recent study of 

medical students attending ~niversities in the north of England Firth 

(19.86) found levels of stress, as measured by the General Health 

Questionnaire, to be higher than those in other groups within the 

general population. The estimated prevalence of emotional disturbance 

was 31.2% . This compared to a figure of 9.7% found in a group of young 

employed people <Goldberg, 1978>. Three independent researchers have 

arrived at very similar figures <13 - 15%) for the incidence of 

psychiatric illness among medical students. Using structured psychiatric 
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interviewing Pitt et al. <1961) made a diagnosis of psychiatric illness 

in 15% of a group of students attending the Washington University 

School of Medicine. Davies et al. <1965) employing the Cornell Medical 

Index found 13.9% of an Australian medical student population·to have 

significant psychiatric symptoms. Ironside <1966) in a detailed clinical 

and questionnaire study of fifth year New Zealand medical students 

suggested that 13% were psychiatrically ill and in need of treatment. 

Interpretation of these types of study is complicated by the problem of 

drawing a line between what might be considered 'normal' stress and 

'pathological' levels of disturbance. Comparisons of rates of disorder 

between groups are simlarly difficult because of differences in criteria 

used to define disorder and 'illness'. However if standard measuring 

instruments, such as the General Health Questionnaire <GHQ), are employed 

then more valid comparisons can be made Cthough the GHQ score itself 

may be influenced by factors other than psychological distress - see 

discussion). 

The evidence must be interpreted with caution but studies to date 

suggest that students generally experience higher rates of psychological 

distress than other groups of young people. 

AETIOLOGY OF PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTURBANCE IN STUDENTS 

The second fundamental question to be addressed is whether the 

psychological problems encountered by students are just the ones 

associated with their particular age group or relate to their specific 

'occupation' as students. There is also the question of whether high 

rates of psychological distress reflect factors affecting individuals 

prior to their university careers or are directly related to factors 

influencing them whilst students at un~versity. 

It might be that young people applying for, and gaining places at, 

university are as a group more prone to psychological problems than the 

general population - even before they begin their university careers. 

Walton's suggestion <1968) that 'introversion and neuroticism' correlate 
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with success at university would lend support to this view. Davies et al 

<1968) similarly found, in a questionnaire survey of Australian medical 

students, that a degree of neuroticism <as measured by the Eysenck 

Personality Inventory) appeared 'helpful' in terms of academic 

achievement. 

However Ryle (1969) suggests that students as a group are likely to be 

less prone to psychological problems. He argues that the university 

student is indeed an atypical member of his or her age group but that, 

on starting university, such an individual is likely to be more 

psychologically healthy than average. The selection process for 

university he suggests selects not only for intellectual achievement but 

also for psychological health. Children with delinquent, aggressive or 

neurotic traits would be unlikely to realize their full intellectual 

potential and therefore be less likely to enter university. 

A student entering university will in most cases be in the process of 

negotiating the transition from late adolescence to full adulthood. The 

so called 'maturational tasks' involved were described by Erikson <1963) 

and include : 

Separation from parents and family so as to gain independence. 

Establishing one's own relationships with others. 

Testing out and confirming a sexual identity. 

Controlling aggression and sexuality. 

Ryle and others have suggested that a university student will be 

tackling these normal maturational tasks of late adolescence but in 

special circumstances with added demands. Entry to university is said to 

represent a particularly abrupt change with a more sudden loss of 

dependence, support and control than is perhaps usual with other young 

people. 

If such theories are true then one would expect particularly high rates 

of psychological problems amongst new entries to university. There is 

some evidence to suggest that this is in fact the case <see page 11). 
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Factors influencing development of psychological problems in indiyidual 

students 

Several researchers have suggested that pre-university factors may be as 

important, or more important than, levels of current environmental 

stress in determining which individuals develop psychological distress 

or illness. 

Kidd <1965), in his study of first year students at Edinburgh 

University, found an association between previous nervous complaints and 

subsequent psychiatric disorder as a student. He places emphasis on 

factors in a students background which might have a bearing on his 

subsequent mental health and suggests that 'for many the scene is set 

long before the man or woman arrives at university .... it seems that 

before entering a university these students <experiencing problems) had 

already a personal predisposition to psychiatric disorders. They 

presented with psychiatric disorders during their first year at the 

university, but the characteristics by which they are to be identified 

are the characteristics of illness-prone young people anywhere. Perhaps 

student problems are the problems of illness-prone individuals who 

happen to be students rather than problems that confront individuals 

because they are students'. 

In the case of individuals pursuing a medical career and experiencing 

psychological problems Vaillant et al. <1972) found a strong association 

between the presence of such difficulties and life adjustment before 

medical school. Those doctors with the least stable childhoods and 

adolescent adjustments appeared most vulnerable to subsequent 

psychological difficulty as evidenced by drug abuse, marital instability 

and resort to psychotherapy <see pages 20 and 25 for further details). 

Further evidence comes from Pitts et al. <1961), who found that a 

positive family history of psychiatric illness was strongly correlated 

with psychiatric illness in medical students attending university in 

Missouri, USA. Hunter <1964) stated that of the 18.3% of medical 

students seeking help from the psychiatric student health service 

<during their undergraduate careers in Montreal, Canada) 40% had 
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personality problems before entering medical school. According to Hunter 

the major cause of maladaptation in these students was 'the personality 

they brought with them'. 

Differences between sexes. years and faculties 

Several studies have sought to compare rates of distress and disorder 

between different groups within a student population. As will be seen 

the findings have often been conflicting. 

Comparison of sexes. 

Kidd <1965) in his study of first year students at Edinburgh 

University found significantly more women than men self declaring 

emotional ill-health. Lloyd and Gartrell <1984) studying medical 

students at the University of Texas found women reporting 

significantly higher levels of total psychiatric symptomatology. 

However Salmons <1983) did not find that women medical students at 

Birmingham University were any more vulnerable to psychiatric 

disorder than men. Similarly Firth <1986) found no significant 

differences in mean GHQ scores between male and female fourth year 

medical students studying at universities in the north of England. 

Davies et al <1968) in a questionnaire survey of a group of 

Australian medical students found psychiatric symptoms to be 

reported by 113 of males as compared to 243 of females and, using 

the Eysenck Personality Inventory <E.P.I.), that females had 

significantly higher N <neuroticism) scores. 

This author is not aware of any studies showing significantly 

higher rates of disorder among men. 

Comparison of years. 

Kidd (1965) decided to study first. year students after reviewing 

several earlier papers which had reported proportionately more 

psychiatric disorder among this group. However O'Mahony <1980) 

found that first years were not over-represented among students 

attending a Student Health psychiatrist at Dublin University. 

Salmons <1983) found that Birmingham University medical students 
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became mentally ill in all undergraduate years but that there was 

reduced morbidity in the last two years. 

Comparison of faculties 

O'Mahony <1980) found that medical and dental students were over

represented among students attending a Student Health psychiatrist 

in Dublin. But Davies et al (1968) using the Eysenck Personality 

Inventory reported significantly lower mean N <neuroticism) and 

mean E <extraversion) scores among Australian medical students when 

compared to law students; <however the response rates from the two 

groups were markedly different; 79% and 47% respectively). Kidd 

<1965) found particularly high rates of disorder among those 

studying music at Edinburgh <though music students represented only 

10 from a total of 1,555 students). Howell et al. <1973) pointed 

towards higher rates of psychiatric disturbance in arts students 

and Okasha (1977) suggested rates were lower in faculties 

associated with practically, rather than theoretically, orientated 

courses. 

Predictors of problems 

A number of other different demographic and social characteristics 

have been suggested as possible predictors of psychological 

difficulties. These include : 

Students who have repeated a year. <O'Mahony, 1980) 

Students of a particular religious background. <O'Mahony, 1980) 

Overseas students. <Rook, 1959; Kidd, 1965) 

History of previous illness. <Kidd ,1965) 

Family history of psychiatric ilness. <Pitts et al., 1961; Waring, 

1974) 

TYPES OF DISORDER 

Most of the literature relating to psychiatric symptoms and diagnoses 

comes from studies of students presenting for psychiatric help. 
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In their study of students at the University of Southampton Hall et al. 

<1981) found that neurotic disorders were by far the commonest reason 

for referral to a psychiatrist. The largest diagnostic category in their 

group of 108 students was 'neurotic depression' <49 cases); followed by 

'anxiety, phobic anxiety, obsessional-compulsive disorders and hysterical 

states' (28 cases). Psychosomatic disorders were diagnosed in 8 cases 

and anorexia in 5. Serious psychiatric illness was considerably less 

common with 2 students diagnosed as suffering from schizophrenia, 3 

from hypomania, and 3 from severe depression. 

Davidson and Hutt's study <1964) of 500 Oxford student psychiatric 

patients revealed a similar range and relative frequency of diagnoses. 

However figures for serious psychiatric disorder were higher -

schizophrenia 8.6% and affective psychoses 15.8%. These figures almost 

certainly reflect the higher proportion of inpatients included in the 

Oxford study. Sexual difficulties were recorded in 12% of patients with 

most of these classified as 'homosexual problems'. The commonest 

presenting symptoms in the Oxford student group were depression <44%), 

work difficulty <42%), and sexual problems <21%). 

As quoted earlier Kidd's study <1965), of first year students at 

Edinburgh University, found that formal psychiatric illness accounted 

for less than half of the 'ill' cases. Most of these were neurotic 

disorders, among which anxiety states figured most prominently. The 

remaining cases were made up of psychosomatic illness, abnormal 

reactions to physical illness, and psychological symptoms not amounting 

to formal illness. 

Many of the studies looking at psychiatric diagnoses have been conducted 

on medical students and these are examined later in this review. 

EXAMINATION REACTIONS 

Examinations, and the reactions they provoke in some students, have 

attracted the attention of those working in the field of student health. 

Increased nervousness and tension are common at exam times and in a 

small minority become disabling <Conway, 1979). Pre-examination stress 

Ryle (1969) says is a normal phenomenon and, drawing on his own 
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experience working within a student health service, he suggests many 

previously healthy students will present for help in the period 

immediately before an exam - commonly with sleep difficulties. Other 

presentations he says may include panic reactions and phobic ·responses. 

According to Ryle examinations perform a number of important functions. 

'For society as a whole they provide some assurance that an individual 

has satisfactorily acquired a particular range of skills; teachers are 

able to get some idea of how successfully they have taught; and students 

receive feedback on their performance together with an incentive to 

work'. Final examinations in particular also have a ritualistic 'rite of 

passage' function. He argues that exams are to an extent a test of 

qualities unrelated to academic ability and performance will reflect 

other factors such as temperament and the importance to the individual 

of succeeding. 

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PSYCHOLOGICAL DISORDER AND ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE 

Past studies suggest that this relationship is a complex one. 

Intelligence, personality and psychiatric illness have all been examined 

in terms of their relationship with academic success. 

Davies et al. <1968) in their study of Australian medical students found 

a positive correlation between higher academic performance and 

questionnaire assessed neuroticism. However Lucas et al. <1966), giving 

the Maudsley Personality Inventory to new university entrants in London, 

found no difference in neuroticism and extroversion scores between 

students who were subsequently academically successful and those who 

left prematurely. 

The average rate of student 'wastage' from British universities <ie. 

students leaving permanently having initially registered) has been 

quoted by Lucas as 14%. Several workers have demonstrated significant 

associations between psychiatric illness and student wastage or academic 

failure CKelvin et al, 1965; Lucas et al 1966; Salmons, 1983). In the 

longitudinal study referred to above Lucas <1966) estimated that one 

third of students leaving University College, London without a degree 
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had experienced serious emotional ill-health. Severe disturbance was 

disproportionately common in this group compared to successful students. 

When academic failure is associated with psychological problems there 

remains the important question of which is primary. Findings to date 

<Salmons, 1983; Lucas, 1966) suggest that in the case of students with 

marked psychological difficulties academic failure is normally the result 

of these psychological problems rather than vice versa. The causal 

relationship appears less clear in milder cases. 

In his study <1966) Lucas found that the academically unsuccessful group 

scored significantly lower on intelligence <using the A.H.5) than the 

successful group. However within the 'wastage group' the more intelligent 

students tended to be the more disturbed. He points out that if 

intellectual difficulties were contributing directly to disturbance then 

the opposite trend would be expected and he concludes that there is no 

consistent relationship between psychological disturbance and 

intelligence. Similarly Salmons <1983) found no evidence to support the 

theory that less academically able students were more vulnerable to 

psychiatric disorder. Ryle and Lunghi (1968), investigating students at 

Sussex University by means of personality and intellect tests, concluded 

that emotional factors were of more importance than intellectual ones in 

determining academic failure. They suggested that 'problem' students 

could be divided into three groups; psychiatrically disturbed but 

academically coping, psychiatrically disturbed and academically failing 

and psychiatrically well but academically failing. 

Several workers have employed psychometric tests in an attempt to 

predict either academic difficulty or psychological vulnerability 

<Davidson et al, 1955; Lucas, 1966; Ryle and Lunghi, 1968). Such efforts 

have met with little success and Lucas concludes that it is not 

practicable to use such tests to reveal potential disturbances or to 

select out vulnerable students. 

A number of studies have examined academic outcome after psychiatric 

disorder. Davidson and Hutt <1964) found that their group of Oxford 

student psychiatric patients did as well as the general undergraduate 
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population in terms of first class degrees obtained, but obtained fewer 

seconds and more thirds and fourths. Fifty eight <11.6%) of their series 

did not obtain a degree for reasons which are unstated. Salmons <1983> 

found that one third of psychiatrically ill medical students in 

Birmingham did not graduate, but those who did were as likely as 

graduates who had not been ill to remain on the Medical Register. 

The conclusions to be drawn from the work to date suggest there is no 

consistent pattern linking academic failure or success to psychological 

well-being. Some individuals with severe emotional disturbance still 

achieve very highly but others with apparently mild degrees of 

disturbance may fail academically. It does seem however that a high 

proportion of 'dropouts' have experienced emotional or psychological 

problems as contributory factors. 

PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTURBANCE AMONG THOSE PURSUING MEDICAL CAREERS 

Medical students 

A number of researchers have reported considerably higher levels of 

distress and psychiatric symptoms among medical students than those 

found in general population surveys. Firth <1986> in the study quoted 

earlier, of medical students attending universities in the north of 

England, estimated the prevalence of emotional disturbance to be 31.2%. 

This she compared to a figure of 9.7% found in a group of young 

employed people <Goldberg, 1978). In comparison to the general 

population Lloyd and Gartrell <1984> found that medical students at the 

University of Texas Medical School showed a mild elevation in somatic 

symptoms, a moderate elevati~n in anxiety and depressive symptoms and a 

substantial elevation in obsessive-compulsive symptomatology and 

'interpersonal sensitivity' - all measured using the Hopkins Symptom 

Checklist. However it should be noted that these results were drawn from 

a questionnaire based study which achieved only a 39% response rate; 

with women being over-represented in the sample. 
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Several authors have suggested that medical students experience greater 

levels of stress and are therefore at higher risk of suffering 

psychiatric disorder than students pursuing oth~r courses. O'Mahony 

<1980) found that medical and dental students were significantly over

represented amongst students referred to a Student Health psychiatrist 

in Dublin. Working in the United States Bjorksten (1983> compared 

perceived problems of medical students with students in other health 

sciences <pharmacy, nursing, dentistry> at the same institution. He 

employed his own 'Bjorksten's Student Problems Inventory' incorporating 

five point Likert scales for students to rank the severity of their 

problems. The medical students were found to have the same spectrum of 

perceived problems as the other students but complained of these 

problems significantly more. Compared with 1,110 other health science 

students the 585 medical students studied complained more intensely of 

problems with their 'learning situation' <eg. competition, faculty 

relationships, professional ambivalence), feeling states <eg. loneliness, 

helplessness, self confidence, apathy), interpersonal relationships <eg. 

feeling distant from others, feeling ill at ease with others) and 

behaviour <eg, shyness, sleep, daydreaming>. 

The finding quoted earlier of Davies <1968) that Australian medical 

students scored significantly less on measures of neuroticism than law 

students runs contrary to the studies mentioned above. As Bjorksten also 

points out there still remains the question of whether medical students 

actually experience more problems or just show a greater proclivity to 

report them. 

The evidence pointing towards higher than average rates of psychological 

problems amongst medical students runs contrary to Ryle's theory <1969) 

that students embarking on professional careers at university might be 

expected to suffer fewer psychological difficulties than other students. 

Those students on professionally orientated courses would he argued 

have less problems in finding a personal identity for themselves, they 

would have a clearer idea of their long term role within society and as 

a consequence suffer fewer associated psychological difficulties. 
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CHARACTERISTIC PROBLEMS AND DIAGNOSES 

Medical students are undoubtedly exposed to a number of situations and 

particular experiences not encountered by other students. Adsett (1968) 

has written about the changing nature of psychological problems as they 

relate to different stages of the medical education process. He suggests 

that being confronted with a cadaver for dissection, exposure to 

disease and pathology, interviewing patients, dealing with ill or dying 

patients, accepting increasing clinical responsibility etc. are all 

potential sources of stress and are encountered at different stages of 

professional training. Thompson <1988), writing from his experience 

working in the Faculty of Medicine Office in Edinburgh, identifies three 

periods of 'transition' associated with problems. These are the 

transition from school to university, from pre-clinical year to clinical 

year, and from student to House Officer. A common example of the first 

is the student who has always been top of the class at school now 

finding him or herself near the bottom. 'Coming to terms with illness' 

is cited as a problem encountered by some when beginning clinical worki 

whilst difficulties can also arise at the time of qualification as the 

student realises 'that this is the job they will be doing for the rest of 

their working life'. 

Firth <1986) in her study of fourth year medical students found four 

categories most commonly cited in answers to an open ended question on 

recent stressful events. These were 'talking to psychiatric patients, 

effects on personal life, presenting cases, and dealing with death and 

suffering'. It seems likely that the first source of stress identified 

reflects in part the fact that students participated in the study whilst 

beginning their psychiatric clinical placements. 

Reviewing the American literature, addressing itself to the type of 

disturbance found in medical students seeking treatment, Lloyd and 

Gartrell (1984) cite 'depression, anxiety, hypochondriacal concerns, 

obsessive compulsive disorders, and career related worries' as the 

commonest problems. Hunter et al. <1964) prefer the term 'nosophobia' 

rather than hypochondriasis to describe a medical student's fear of non

existent disease. They estimate 'that probably no less than 70% of 
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medical students suffer from such fears at one time or another during 

their undergraduate careers'. 

Pitts et al. <1961), using structured psychiatric interviews, found 

'manic-depressive reaction' to be the commonest psychiatric diagnosis 

amongst their group of Americam medical students. 'Anxiety reaction' and 

'chronic alcoholism' were the other two diagnoses elicited. 

In Salmons' study (1983) of Birmingham medical students with recorded 

psychiatric illness the commonest diagnosis (from a total of 69 

individuals) was neurosis <26), followed by manic depressive psychosis 

<13), personality disorder (8), and schizophrenia (4). 

The medical student's use of alcohol and other psychoactive drugs has 

attracted the attention of some researchers. In her study Firth <1986) 

found 4% of students reporting high intake of alcohol. Maddox et al. 

<1986) investigated psychoactive substance use among senior medical 

students in Texas, USA. They found substantial proportions of the 133 

students had used psychoactive substances during their lifetime. 

Cigarettes had been used by 44%, alcohol by 96%, marijuana by 57%, 

amphetamines by 22%, cocaine by 20%, sedatives by 17%, benzodiazepines 

by 37%, hallucinogens by 15%, and opioids by 40%. Smaller percentages 

reported use of these substances during the preceeding year and 

preceeding month. Symptoms of substance abuse <defined as 'impairment' 

due to use, inability to stop or reduce dose, and withdrawal symptoms) 

were reported by 11%. 

Practising doctors 

As a profession doctors have a life expectancy greater than that of the 

general population. Figures given in the Registrar General's report on 

Occupational Mortality <1986) show that male doctors have an age 

standardized death rate of 373 per 100,000. This compares to 557 per 

100,000 for all occupations and 371 per 100,000 for social class 1 

occupations as a whole. Doctors therefore have an advantage over the 

general population in terms of their mortality risk. But what about 

their mental health? 
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Researchers into the area of psychological problems and psychiatric 

illness in practising doctors have pointed out the potential problems in 

obtaining accurate data <Waring, 1974; Brook et al., 1967; Gold, 1972>. 

These may include reluctance of doctors to report difficulties,. 

reluctance to seek and/or accept treatment and attempts at self 

treatment. Under reporting might result from concern over 

confidentiality and informal treatment by professional colleagues. It has 

also been suggested <Duffy and Litin, 1964) that doctors are not always 

good at recognizing and diagnosing illness in their medical colleagues. 

However the hypothesis that at least some forms of psychiatric 

morbidity exist at a higher prevalence among doctors than among socio

economically similar groups has been supported by a number of studies. 

Murray <1977), in a controlled study of first admissions and discharges 

of male doctors from all Scottish psychiatric hospitals between 1963 

and 1972, found that the figures were more than twice as high among 

doctors as among a socially comparable group. The rates for drug 

dependence, alcoholism and affective illnesses were all significantly 

higher among doctors than non-doctors. 

One influential study in this area has the advantages of being 

prospective in nature, not being hospital based and including a control 

group. Vaillant et al. <1972) followed a group of 47 medical students 

and socioeconomically matched controls through 30 years of adult life. 

They found that within the doctor group 47% had poor marriages or 

divorce, 36% reported 'high' drug use, 34% sought some form of relief 

through psychotherapy, and 173 underwent psychiatric hospitalization. 

All of these figures were significantly higher than those for the 

control group. 

Cramond (1969) surveyed by questionnaire all practising doctors in South 

Australia. Included within the overall questionnaire was the Neuroticism 

Scale Questionnaire <NSQ) developed by Scheier and Cattell <1961) from 

their better· known 16 PF test. In particular Cramond concentrated on the 

anxiety scale of this test and found that his South Australian medical 

clinical population was significantly more anxious than American and 

Scottish normative samples. He compares his results with those of Davies 
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et al. <1968) who found the incidence of psychiatric symptoms in 

Australian medical students to be lower than that of other types of 

student and other groups of young people. This difference between the 

student group and practising doctors Cramond suggests is a result of a 

rise in anxiety levels on the assumption of clinical responsibility. 

A recent paper <Firth-Cozens, 1987) reports on emotional distress in 

newly qualified doctors. This longitudinal study of stress and coping in 

British medical practitioners succeeded in re-investigating 170 junior 

house officers who had been previously surveyed as fourth year medical 

students <Firth, 1986). Mean levels of stress amongst these junior 

doctors were found to be higher than in other reported occupational 

groups, and the estimated prevalence of emotional disturbance was 50%, 

with 25% of the subjects showing evidence of depression. 

CHARACTERISTIC PROBLEMS AND DIAGNOSES 

These studies into the psychiatric and emotional problems of doctors 

have identified certain characteristic problems and diagnoses. 

DRUG AND ALCOHOL DEPENDENCE 

Duffy and Litin <1964) noted that 43 of 93 inpatient doctors treated for 

psychiatric disorder in a North American clinic reported problems with 

alcohol or drug addiction. They suggested that addiction in doctors 

often starts at medical school or in early professional life. Murray 

(1977) found that Scottish male doctors were 2.6 times more likely than 

socially comparable males to enter psychiatric hospital because of 

alcoholism. 

In Firth-Cozens <1987) study of junior hospital doctors nearly a fifth 

of the subjects reported occasional or frequent bouts of heavy drinking 

but only a few C7%) reported taking drugs for recreation. Though very 

few took drugs for anxiety, depression, or to help them sleep C4% in 

total), a quarter took some medication for physical illness. Firth-Cozens 

suggests this is a surprisingly high proportion in such a young group 

and that it may be a reflection of the 'long hours worked with 

inadequate sleep and a poor diet.' 
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~· Brook et ~l. <1967> compared a group of 192 doctors who received 

psychiatric treatment at two hospitals in England with matched non

medical controls. They found addiction to alcohol and/or other drugs 

featured in the diagnosis in 63 cases <32 .8%) of the 'doctor patients'. 

This was the only statistically significant diagnostic difference 

between the two groups. As part of their prospective study, Vaillant et 

al. reported in 1970 that the 45 individuals who became practising 

doctors took more tranquillizers, sedatives and stimulants than the 90 

matched controls. Modlin and Montes (1964) estimated drug abuse among 

doctors in the United States to be 30 to 100 times the rate in the 

general population. 

Because of its relative frequency, alcoholism in doctors in the United 

Kingdom is a greater problem than drug addiction <Rucinski, 1985). Of a 

total of 184 cases considered in 1986 by the Preliminary Proceedings 

Committee of the General Medical Council <1987), 37 <20%) were related 

to alcohol abuse and 15 <8%) to drug abuse. 

AFFECTIVE DISORDER AND SUICIDE 

A number of studies into psychiatric disorder among doctors have 

highlighted the frequency of depression as a diagnosis. In a' Brook et 

al's. study (1967) of British 'doctor patients' the biggest diagnostic 

category was 'affective psychoses'. In Murray's <1977) study of doctors 

hospitalized in Scotland with psychiatric illness, the primary diagnosis 

was affective disorder <affective psychoses or neurotic and functional 

depression) in 31% of cases. Only alcoholism <38%) was higher. 

'The most frequent precursor to suicide is depression and indications 

are that as many as 75% of doctors who commit suicide are either 

depressed or otherwise emotionally disturbed. Alcoholism and drug 

addiction are commonly associated with the doctor who commits suicide' 

<Ross, 1971). Several studies <reviewed by Ross, 1971 and Rucinski, 

1985) have found higher than average rates of suicide among doctors. The 

Registrar General's figures <1978) recorded suicide rates that were three 

times higher than the general population and 1.5 times higher than that 

of individuals of the same socio-economic group. Similar figures come 

from a review of studies conducted in the United States <Rose and 
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Roscow, 1973) - the ratio of suicide rates of doctors to those of the 

general population varying between 0.85 to 1 and 3 to 1. 

According to Blachly et al. <1963) seven out of eight doctor suicides 

are by individuals under the age of 50 and they comment that they are 

'destroying themselves at an age when they would be expected to be most 

socially productive'. 

MARITAL DIFFICULTIES 

In their paper a' Brook et al. point out the notably higher rate of 

divorce among their doctor patients <7.8%) compared to a census figure, 

for a sample of social class 1 males, of 0.4%. 

Vaillant et al. <1972) found a less marked difference. Almost half of the 

doctors they studied had unsatisfactory marriages compared with one 

third among the socioeconomically matched control group. The divorce 

rate for doctors' marriages was 20% compared to 14% in the controls. 

Rucinski (1985) states that 'doctors do not necessarily make ideal 

husbands. They may be distant, rigid, controlling and compulsive workers. 

Their wives have a higher than average incidence of liver cirrhosis'. 

AETIOLOGY 

Vaillant et al. (1972) assert that it has been too readily assumed in 

the past that certain 'occupational hazards', specific to medical 

practice, are largely responsible for psychiatric illness in doctors. 

These special pressures and strains are said to include overwork, the 

stress of clinical responsibility in life and death situations, 

availability of drugs and the length of medical training itself <Waring, 

1974). 

Cramond <1969) in· his study o{ South Australian doctors found that 

clinicians were significantly more anxious than non clinicians. When 

asked to rate the clinical situations that they found most anxiety 

provoking the doctors reported the greatest problems with obstetrics, 

the failure of treatment, the death of the young, diagnostic difficulties 

and with the impact of work on their own family life. 
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Firth-Cozens <1987) examined aspects of a junior hospital doctor's work 

in relation to stress. Subjects reported 'overwork' as being the most 

stressful aspect of their jobs, followed by 'talking to distressed 

relatives,' 'effects on personal life' and 'serious treatment failures.' 

Stress scores <measured by the General Health Questionnaire 30) and 

depression scores <measured by Symptom Checklist Depression Scale) were 

highly correlated with the perceived stressfulness of certain aspects of 

their work. These included 'relations with consul tan ts,' 'effects on 

personal life,' 'overwork,' and 'making decisions.' However Firth-Cozens 

points out that work demands are not inevitably reflected in symptom 

levels since neither the number of hours worked nor the number of beds 

under a doctor's responsibility were related to stress levels. 

Waring (1974) states that an explanation of difficulties in terms purely 

of professional stresses: may be unsatisfactory for a number of reasons. 

Although medical work can be both stressful and anxiety provoking he 

suggests that many other professions are equally demanding. Secondly 

only a proportion of doctors exposed to these professional stresses 

develop psychiatric illness. 

PSYCHOLOGICAL PROBLEMS AND MEDICAL SPECIALTY 

Several studies have included comparisons of rates of psychiatric 

problems by medical specialty. 

Cramond <1969) found South Australian clinicians to be significantly 

more anxious than non clinicians <pathologists> - though the data he 

compares was collected at different times and under different 

circumstances. a' Brook et al. <1967) found in their review of doctors 

treated for psychiatric illness that psychiatrists were over represented 

amongst the out patient group but that there was no other significant 

specialty bias. He considers three possible explanations for the excess 

of psychiatrist out patients. Firstly that psychiatry as a specialty 

attracts more doctors themselves in need of psychiatric help. Secondly 

that the stress involved in the practice of psychiatry may predispose to 

illness and thirdly that psychiatrists may more readily seek assistance 

from colleagues. Ross <1971) reviewing literature on suicide among 

doctors identifies psychiatry, opthalmology and anaesthetics as having 
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the highest rates. Specialties with low rates include paediatrics, 

dermatology, surgery and pathology. 

A number of researchers have directed their attention specifically at 

doctors pursuing careers in psychiatry. Using the 60 item General Health 

Questionnaire, Waring <1974) found that 18 of 83 <22%) postgraduate 

psychiatric residents had scores suggesting a high probability of 'non

psychotic emotional illness'. The comparable figure for a control group 

of non-psychiatric post-graduate registrars was 1 of 35 <3%). Waring 

points out that such differences in rates of psychological problems 

between specialties may reflect differences in work related stresses or 

alternatively susceptibility to psychiatric illness may be associated 

with choice of medical specialty. In the case of those pursuing careers 

in psychiatry Halleck (1962) suggests that an increasing 'psychological

mindedness' consequent on training, will inevitably lead to the doctor 

becoming more introspective and aware of his own conflicts and 

problems. 

Several workers in this field have pointed to pre-adult factors as 

having a strong influence on the development of subsequent psychological 

difficulties in practising doctors. 

In their study Vaillant et al. <1972) found that the doctors with the 

least stable childhoods and adolescent adjustments seemed most prone to 

subsequent psychological difficulties. In particular it was the 

internists, psychiatrists, obstetricians and peadiatricians who were 

significantly different in terms of both emotional difficulties during 

adulthood and instability of childhood. Although recognizing that the 

numbers and differences in his study are small Vaillant and his 

colleagues suggest that some doctors 'may elect to assume direct care of 

patients to give others the care that they did not receive in their own 

childhood'. The association between a positive family history of 

psychiatric illness and the development of psychological difficulties 

has been noted by a number of workers including Pitts et al. <1961) and 

Waring (1974). 
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DOCTORS AS PATIENTS 

A number of authors have discussed special problems associated with 

doctors as patients. 

Ross <1971> refers to a doctor's reluctance to accept his psychiatric 

illness and the need for treatment, failure to take medication as 

prescribed and tendency to discontinue treatment prematurely. a' Brook 

et al. <1967) report that 24% of their group of 'doctor-patients' 

discontinued treatment prematurely and left hospital against medical 

advice. They suggest there may be much truth in the aphorism that 

'doctors make the worst patients'. 

There may also be difficulties for those treating the ill doctor. The 

'doctor-patient' it has been suggested is frequently treated with special 

restraint, often to his detriment <Waring, 1974>. There may be more 

reluctance for instance to use measures such as compulsory admission to 

hospital and electroconvulsive therapy. Small (1969) also refers to the 

dangers of dealing with the doctor as a 'special patient'. Main (1957> in 

his classic paper 'The Ailment' described the difficulties of doctors and 

nurses in treating 'the special patient'. The features of these patients 

included : 

1 > A large proportion with 'medical connections'. 

2> 'They had shown some capacity for serving others at cost to 

themselves'. 

3) Their admission was accompanied by a plea for special 

consideration. 

4> 'The suffering of these patients was noteworthy' and they were 

described as 'masochistic'. 

5) The outcome was almost uniformly poor. 

Waring <1974> suggests that 'the analogy to the psychiatrically ill 

doctor is striking'. 
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SUMMARY 

It must be said that to date findings in the field of student mental 

health have frequently been inconclusive or conflicting. The quality of 

research has not always been high. Comparison proves difficult because 

of the use of widely differing definitions of what constitutes 

psychological disorder, and differing methods for measuring it. However 

the weight of evidence points to students suffering more psychological 

distress and illness than comparable groups within the general 

population. There remains dispute about the relative aetiological 

significance of current environmental stresses and 'pre-university' 

factors in producing psychological problems. The relationship between 

psychological disorder and academic performance appears to be complex. 

It woud seem however that a high proportion of students who leave their 

courses prematurely have experienced emotional or psychological 

problems. 

The literature on the subject suggests that individuals pursuing medical 

careers do experience particular types of psychological and emotional 

problems. Certain psychiatric diagnoses are more common than in 

socioeconomically similar groups. But it is not clear to what extent 

difficulties relate to individuals' background and personality, and how 

much they are the result of pressures associated with the study and 

practice of medicine. 
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PRESENT STUDY 

Reasons for study 

A review of literature reveals that information regarding 

psychological ill health among students has been accumulating for 

some years. However much of the data obtained relates to the 

prevalence of serious psychiatric illness. Both detection and 

diagnosis are clearer with such disorders. Relatively less is known 

about rates of minor psychological complaints which nonetheless may 

have important effects on an individuals adjustment to university 

life, his or her emotional well-being, and capacity to work 

effectively. 

When considering psychological distress and disorder it is likely 

that medical students share many features in common with the general 

student population. To some extent they are likely to report the 

problems and difficulties encountered by any undergraduate university 

student. However both the structure of their training, and the 

subject matter of their study, differs markedly from that of other 

students. Each phase of medical training exposes its' students to 

different forms of possible stress. These include initial experiences 

with death and pathology, the first experience of close contact with 

patients and latterly increasing professional responsibility. It may 

be that such stresses influence the extent of psychological distress 

encountered and lead to characteristic patterns of problems. 

Aims of study 

To study the prevalence and patterns of psychological distress and 

'psychiatric symptoms among medical students studying at Edinburgh 

University Medical School. To study whether particular periods of the 

medical course, or elements within it, are associated with higher 

rates of psychological distress; and to look for groups who may be 

predisposed to the adverse effects of stress. 
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Hypotheses to be tested 

l)Psychological distress will be widespread amongst students and not 

concentrated just amongst a few vulnerable individuals. 

2)Male and female students will report approximately equal rates of 

distress and psychiatric symptoms. 

3)Rates of distress will vary between different years of the medical 

course. Entry to university will prove particularly stressful and be 

reflected in higher rates of distress amongst first year students. 

4)There will be differences in the nature of problems and sources of 

stress encountered in different years of the medical course. These 

differences will relate to the course content and structure. 

5)Problems specific to students, and differing from those of groups 

of similarly aged young adults, will be reported. 
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METHODOLOGY 

Design 

The basic design of the study was of a questionnaire survey, of a 

sample of Edinburgh University Medical Students, drawn from all five 

academic years. 

Subiects 

The sample comprised 50% of the student roll of each of the five 

undergraduate years of the medical school. A random numbers table was 

used to select individual subjects from a faculty computer listing of 

students. No pre-selection was made in terms of sex or any other 

variable. The total number of subjects included in the study was 437. 

Questionnaire 

The questionnaire <appendix 1) comprised three parts 

Part 1 

Devised specifically for the study; this sought information about 

the subject's personal and social background. 

Information gathered included : 

Age and sex. 

Year of course - this was taken as the academic year to which 

the student belonged rather than the number of years he or she 

had spent at medical school. <Thus a student entering 2nd year 

after repeating first year was classified as a 2nd rather than 

a 3rd year). 

Marital status - only students legally married were classified 

as such; an individual cohabiti~g with a partner was recorded 

as single. 

Number of children. 

Parents - whether living, separated or divorced; place of 

residence. 

Parents - occupation; father's occupation was used to assign 
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social class <whether living or dead). The index of 

occupations produced by the Office of Population Censuses and 

Surveys <1980) was used for assignation of social class. 

Contact with parents. 

Nationality. 

Natural (first> language. 

Type of term time accommodation, and changes of accommodation. 

Delayed entry to medical school and previous experience of 

living away from home. 

Family members with medical qualifications. 

Part 2 

Comprised the 30 item version of the General Health Questionnaire 

<GHQ> as devised by Goldberg. The GHQ has been widely used as a 

screening device for estimating psychiatric morbidity in the 

general population. In scoring the completed questionnaires 

the method of the General Health Questionnaire was employed - with 

each item scoring zero to one <the maximum score being 30). This 

method has been shown to be as accurate as the Likert method and 

simpler in operation <Goldberg 1972). 

Part 3 

Devised specifically for the study this section of the 

questionnaire enquired into the subject's 

Psychological and physical well-being during the preceding 

academic year. 

Use of any 'professional' helping services or individuals <for 

psychological difficulties> during the preceding academic 

year. 

Use of 'non-professional' sources of help. 

Experience·of specific.psychological/emotional difficulties 

(including anxiety, loneliness, excessive alcohol or drug use, 

eating/weight problems and 'relationship' difficulties>. 

Self rating of his or her academic performance and the degree 

of academic difficulty and satisfaction experienced. 

Experience of any financial or accommodation problems. 

Space was provided for subjects to comment both individually on 
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certain of these subject areas, and also generally. 

Method 

The first stage of the study involved reviewing the published 

literature relating to psychological difficulties and mental illness 

amongst both student groups generally and medical students in 

particular. This revealed a number of factors which had been 

previously identified as having a possible influence on psychological 

well-being. 

Preliminary discussions were then held with 

1) The Medical Faculty. 

2) The Student Representative Council. 

3) The Student Counselling Service. 

regarding the acceptability, feasibility and practicalities of the 

study. 

The questionnaire was formulated in the light of these discussions 

and the information gathered from the literature review. 

A prototype questionnaire was piloted on a group of 10 third year 

medical students. Minor alterations were made before producing the 

final version. 

In the final term of the academic year <May 1985) subjects were 

requested, by means of a faculty notice, to visit the faculty office 

as soon as possible. There they collected an envelope containing : 

1) The questionnaire <appendix 1). 

2) A letter introducing the study and encouraging the student 

to complete the questionnaire, though making it clear that 

its' completion and return was not obligatory <appendix 2). It 

included reassurance that the information provided would be 

treated in strict confidence. 
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3) An addressed envelope for returning the completed 

questionnaire <via the internal post system). 

Questionnaires were numbered so that subjects who had not returned 

them, after a period of approximately 5 weeks, could be identified. 

further 'reminder' letter was sent ta these students urging them to 

return the form <appendix 3). A stamped addressed envelope was 

provided for this purpose. 

Processing of results 

The answers to questions in sections 1 and 2 of the questionnaire 

were coded numerically. 

The score on GHQ was calculated for each subject using the General 

Health Questionnaire method of scoring. 

The data thus produced was placed on file an the Edinburgh 

University computer. 

The data was then analysed using the Statistical Package for the 

Social Sciences <SPSS-X). 

Firstly descriptive statistics were obtained to provide an overview 

of the extent and nature of both distress and symptoms. 

Frequencies for each variable were produced. 

Crosstabulations (in particular by sex and year of course) were 

produced. 

The tests of statistical significance used were : 

1) Chi square testing for categorical data. 

2) 'z' testing for the significance of difference between 

means. 

A 

The data was also subjected to multivariate analysis, using the 

Portsmouth Polytechnic computer and the Bio-Medical Data Package 

<BMDP>. The method chosen was log-linear modelling which allows for 

more complex analysis of relationships between variables 

crosstabulated into multiway frequency tables. This approach involves 
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formulating models of interaction between variables and assessing the 

adequacy with which suggested models fit the data <Brown, 1976). 

Individual comments supplied by students were also studied and 

categorized. Reports of aspects of training that had caused 

'particular emotional or nervous stress' were further examined <non

statistically) with particular reference to differences between 

years. 
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RESULTS 

Results of the study are presented as follows 

Response 

Description of sample 

General Health Questionnaire scores 

Emotional well-being of sample 

Contact with helping services 

Help sought from non-professional sources 

Days lost from study 

Reporting of specific psychological problems 

Self assessment of academic difficulty and 

performance 

Career doubts 

Reporting of other specific problems 

Difficulties relating directly to training and 

course structure 

Multivariate analysis 
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RESPONSE 

Of the 437 questionnaires distributed 343 were returned completed. This 

represented an overall response rate of 79 percent. 

Response rate by year of course was : 

YEAR 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

DESCRIPTION OF SAMPLE 

Percent 

82 

90 

77 

73 

70 

Where quoted 'missing cases' refer to the number of students failing to 

provide an answer to a particular question, or providing insufficient 

information for accurate classification. 

AGE 

Mean 

Range 

SEX RATIO 

Male 

Female 

YEAR OF COURSE 

1) 

2) 

3) 

4) 

5) 

20yrs 9months 

17-32yrs 

N 

177 

166 

.N 

76 

78 

71 

60 

58 

36 

Percentage of sample 

51.6 

48.4 

Percentage of sample 

22.2 

22.7 

20.7 

17.5 

16.9 



MAR IT AL STATUS 

N Percentage of sample 
Single 339 98.8 
Married 4 1.2 

SIBLINGS 

N Percentage of sample 
0 18 5.2 

1 133 38.8 

2 127 37.0 

3 or more 65 19.0 

CHILDREN 

None of the sample had children. 

SOCIAL CLASS 

N Percentage of sample 
1) 137 41.6 

2) 144 43.8 

3) 38 11.6 

4) 7 2.1 

5) 3 0.9 

<missing cases 14) 

PARENTS LIVING 

N Percentage of sample 

Both living 310 90.4 

One living 31 9.0 

Both dead 2 0.6 

PARENTAL_ HOME 

N Percentage of sample 

Edinburgh 42 13.5 

Scotland elsewhere 130 38.9 

UK elsewhere 149 44.6 

Non UK 12 3.0 

<missing cases 24) 
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PARENTS DIVORCED 

Yes 

No 

N 

22 

317 

<missing cases 4) 

NATIONALITY 

UK 

Non UK 

FIRST LANGUAGE 

English 

Other 

N 

334 

9 

N 

335 

8 

TERM TIME ACCOMMODATION 

N 

Parental home 34 

Univ. hall of res 73 

Other univ. accom 96 

Non univ flat/hse 132 

Lodgings 5 

Other 1 

<missing cases 1) 

UNIVERSITY ENTRY AFTER SCHOOL 

N 

Immediate 

Delayed 

302 

39 

<mi~sing cases Z) 

MEDICALLY QUALIFIED PARENT<S> 

N 

Yes 

No 

53 

287 

<missing cases 3> 

38 

Percentage of sample 

6.5 

93.5 

Percentage of sample 

97.4 

2.7 

Percentage of sample 

97.7 

2.3 

Percentage of sample 

9.9 

21.3 

28.1 

38.6 

1.5 

0.6 

Percentage of sample 

88.6 

11.4 

Percentage of sample 

15.6 

84.4 



MEDICALLY QUALIFIED SIBLING<S> 

N 

Yes 

No 

24 

316 

<missing cases 3) 

GENERAL HEALTH QUESTIONNAIRE <GHQ) SCORES 

Percentage of sample 

7.1 

92.9 

The mean GHQ score for the whole sample was 7.51 with a standard 

deviation of 6.94 . The range of scores was from O <51 students) to 30 

<1 student). 

Figure 1 (overleaf) shows the distribution of individual GHQ scores in 

histogram form. 

Table 1 shows GHQ scores when subgrouped 

Table 1 

GHQ score 

0 - 4 

5 - 9 

10 - 14 

15 - 19 

20 - 24 

25 - 30 

N 

147 

79 

59 

31 

22 

5 

Percentage of total 

42.9 

23.0 

17.2 

9.0 

6.4 

1.5 

Using Goldberg's (1972) suggested cut-off score on the 30 item GHQ of 5 

and over to indicate 'probable caseness' then the overall 'case rate' for 

.the sample is 57 .1 .percent. 

If a considerably more 'conservative' cut-off score of 10 and over is 

taken then the overall 'case rate' is still as high as 34 .1 percent. 

A) GHQ scores were further analysed in terms of differences between 

sexes. 

Table 2 shows mean GHQ scores by sex 
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Table 2 

Mean score S.Deviation N 

--------------------------------------------------------
Males 

Females 

6.71 

8.36 

6.88 

6.93 

177 

166 

--------------------------------------------------------
Difference between the 2 means = 1.65 

Standard error of difference between means = 0.746 

Using tables <Armitage; 1971) relating probability to multiples of 

standard error this difference between the means is significant; 

p <.. 0.05 . 

The sex difference in mean scores appears consistently throughout the 

five years of the course - as shown in table 3. 

Table 3 

Males 

Females 

1 

10.78 

12.50 

Mean GHQ score by year of course 

2 

6.63 

7.83 

3 

6.68 

7.32 

4 

2.96 

6.93 

5 

5.50 

5.67 

Table 4 shows subgrouped GHQ scores crosstabulated by sex. 

Table 4 

GHQ SCORE MALES<N> FEMALES<N> 

0 - 4 89 (50.3%) 58 (34.9%) 

5 - 9 36 (20.3%) 43 <25.9%) 

10 - 14 25 <14.1%) 34 <20.5%) 

15 - 19 15 8.5%) 16 ( 9.6%) 

20 - 24 9 5.1%) 13 ( 7 .8%) 

25 - 30 3 1.7%) 2 ( 1.2%) 

TOTALS 177 166 

Figure 2 <overleaf) shows in histogram form the distribution of 

subgrouped GHQ scores by sex. 
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Scores ~ccording to sex were then analysed using Goldberg's cut-off 

score of 5 and over to divide between probable 'cases' and 'non cases'. 

The results are shown in table 5. 

Table 5 

Non-cases Cases Total 

----------------------------------------------------------
Males 

Females 

Total 

89 

58 

147 

88 

108 

196 

(chi-square = 8.23, d of f= 1 ) 

<chi-square with Yates correction = 7.62) 

177 

166 

343 

Using this cut-off score of 5 and over, the probability of being a 

'case' was found not to be independent of sex; p < 0.01 . 

<both with and without Yates's correction) 

As the 'case' rate using Goldberg's cut-off score of 5 and over was high 

<57.1% overall) the scores were also divided using the more 

conservative cut-off score of 10 and over. 

Table 6 shows scores by sex when divided using a cut off score of 10. 

Table 6 

Males 

Females 

Total 

Non-cases 

125 

101 

226 

Cases 

52 

65 

117 

<chi-square = 3.64 , d of f= 1) 

<chi-square with Yates correction = 3.22) 

Total 

177 

166 

343 

In this case the probability of being a 'case' was found to be 

independent of sex; 0.05 < p < 0.1 . (both with and without 

Yates's correction) 
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~) GHQ scores were then exQmined in terms of differences between year 

of course. 

Table 7 shows mean GHQ scores by year of course 

Table 7 

Year of course 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

Mean score 

11.68 

7.17 

6.99 

5.15 

5.57 

S.Deviation 

6.79 

6.25 

7.37 

6.49 

5.64 

N 

76 

78 

71 

60 

58 

The mean score for year 1 was found to be significantly different from 

the combined mean score for the other four years (6.32). 

<Difference between 2 means = 5.36) 

<Standard error of difference between means = 0.87) 

Using tables <Armitage, 1971) relating probability to multiples of 

standard error this difference between means is significant at the 0.001 

level. 

Table 8 shows subgrouped GHQ score crosstabulated by year of course 

Table 8 

GHQ SCORE YEAR OF COURSE 

1 2 3 4 5 

0 - 4 14 30 34 37 32 

5 - 9 13 25 17 9 15 

10 - 14 27 .13 8 6 5 

15 - 19 11 5 4 6 5 

20 - 24 9 4 7 1 1 

24 - 30 2 1 1 1 0 

TOTALS 76 78 71 60 58 

----------------------------------------------------------------
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Scores according to year of course were then also analysed using 

Goldberg's cut-off score of 5 and over to divide between probable 'cases• 

and 'non cases'. The results are shown in table 9, 

Table 9 

Year of course Non-cases Cases Total 

---------------------------------------------------------
1 14 62 76 

2 30 48 78 

3 34 37 71 

4 37 23 60 

5 32 26 58 

Totals 147 196 343 

<chi-square = 32.14 , d of f = 4) 

The probability of being a 'case' was found not to be independent of 

year of course; p < 0.001 . 

That the figures for year 1 are largely responsible for this significant 

result can be shown by comparing the figures for year 1 with those of 

the other 4 years - as is shown in table 10. 

Table 10 

Year 1 

Years 2-5 

Totals 

Non-cases 

14 

133 

147 

<chi-square = 23 .8 , d of f = 1) 

Cases 

62 

134 

196 

Total 

76 

267 

343 

The probability of being a 'case' in year 1 was found to be 

significantly higher than in years 2-5; p < 0.001 . 

When years 2 to 5 were in turn extracted and compared to the remaining 

years significant differences were not found. When the figures for year 

1 were excluded from calculations there were still no significant 

differences between the remaining years <2 to 5). 

45 



Table 11 shows the results obtained using a cut-off score of 1 O to 

divide between 'cases' and 'non cases', 

Table 11 

Year of course Non-cases Cases Total 

---------------------------------------------------------
1 27 49 76 

2 55 23 78 

3 51 20 71 

4 46 14 60 

5 47 11 58 

Totals 226 117 343 

<chi-square = 42.05, d of f = 4) 

The probability of being,a 'case' was again found not to be independent 

of year of course; p < 0.001 , 

As before it can be shown that the figures for year 1 are largely 

responsible for the significance of this result; year 1 versus years 2-5 

yielding a chi-square of 40.04 , and the conclusion that the probability 

of being a case in year 1 is significantly higher than in years 2-5; 

p ( 0.001 I 

C> Association between GHQ scores and other factors 

Table 12 shows other factors that were significantly associated with 

'caseness' when using a cut-off score of 5 and over to divide between 

probable 'cases' and 'non-cases'. 

In the table 'help from family/friends' refers to help sought for nervous 

or emotional difficulties; 'helping services contacted' refers to the 

helping agencies or individuals listed in section three of the 

questionnaire; 'specific psychol. problems' refers to reporting of 

specific symptoms listed in section three of the questionnaire; 'days 

lost with emotional problems' refers to days lost from studies in the 

preceding academic year; 'academic difficulty, performance and 
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satisfaction' are self rated factors; 'specific training difficulties' 

refers to particular areas of training as having caused emotional or 

nervous stress; 'family problems' refers to worry over members of 

family. 

Table 12 

FACTOR NON-CASES CASES CHI SQUARE• p 

--------------------------------------------------------------
AGE 

TYPE OF 

ACCOMMO

DATION 

HELP FROM 

FAMILY 

HELP FROM 

FRIENDS 

HELPING 

SERVICES 

CONTACTED 

SPECIFIC 

PSYCHOLOG. 

PROBLEMS 

Below 19 

19 and over 

Univ. hall 

All other 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

No 

None 

1 or more 

None 

1 or more 

DAYS LOST 0 

WITH EMOTION- 1-3 

AL PROBLEMS 3-10 

10 plus 

23 

124 

21 

120 

17 

130 

33 

114 

142 

5 

104 

43 

123 

8 

3 

1 

47 

72 

124 

52 

141 

52 

144 

87 

109 

165 

31 

86 

110 

121 

32 

16 

17 

18.65 < .001 

6.24 < .05 

10.80 <.001 

16.82 <.001 

12.49 <. .001 

23.47 < .001 

30.19 .,( .001 



FACTOR NON-CASES CASES CHI SQUARE• p 

--------------------------------------------------------------
ACADEMIC 

DIFFICULTIES 

Consistent 6 

Occasional 70 

Little or none 70 

39 

110 

44 33.13 L .001 

--------------------------------------------------------------
ACADEMIC 

PERFORMANCE 

ACADEMIC 

SATISFACTION 

SPECIFIC 

Above average 

Average 

Below average 

Very/generally 

satisfied 

Very/ less than 

satisfied 

TRAINING Yes 

DIFFICULTIES No 

CAREER 

DOUBTS 

FAMILY 

PROBLEMS 

None 

Few 

Considerable 

Yes 

Na 

32 

101 

12 

110 

35 

32 

115 

57 

73 

14 

25 

122 

30 

104 

59 

98 

96 

102 

93 

56 

94 

44 

58 

37 

24.91 

22.48 

31.53 

8.28 

6.72 

• Yates corrected chi square values far two-way tables 

,( .001 

.(_ .001 

< .001 

< .05 

"' .05 

Factors that were not found ta be associated with 'caseness' an the GHQ 

. (using a cut-off s~ore of 5 and. aver) included marital status, whether 

parents were living or dead, number of siblings, where parents lived, 

parental divorce, social class, frequency of seeing parents, nationality, 

language spoken, number of moves of accommodation, delayed entry to 

university, medically qualified parents or siblings, physical disability, 

accommodation problems and financial problems. 
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EMOTIONAL WELL-BEING OF SAMPLE 

A total of 87 students <25.7% of respondents) considered themselves to 

have been 'emotionally or nervously unwell' at some time during the 

preceding academic year. 

As table 13 shows significantly more females (31%) than males <21%) 

considered themselves to have been 'emotionally or nervously unwell'. 

Table 13 

Males 

Females 

Emotionally or nervously unwell 

Total 

Yes 

37 

50 

87 

<chi-square = 4.01, d of f = 1) 

( p ( 0.05 ) 

<• 5 missing observations) 

Na 

138 

113 

251 

Total 

175 

163 

f 338 

Table 14 shows numbers from each year responding 'yes' to the question 

'do you consider yourself to have been emotionally or nervously unwell' 

(during the period of the last academic year). 

Table 14 

Year N %age of year 

1 23 30.6 

2 15 19.7 

3 15 21.7 

4 21 35.0 

5 13 22.4 
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These differences beween years were not found to be statistically 

significant. 

Table 15 shows other factors that were significantly associated with 

self declaration of emotional/nervous illness. 

Table 15 

FACTOR EMOTIONALLY/NERVOUSLY CHI SQUARE• p 

UNWELL 

HELP FROM 

FAMILY 

HELP FROM 

FRIENDS 

HELPING 

SERVICES 

CONTACTED 

SPECIFIC 

PSYCHOLOG. 

PROBLEMS 

Yes 

Na 

Yes 

Na 

None 

1 or more 

None 

1 or more 

DAYS LOST 0 

WITH EMOTION- 1-3 

AL PROBLEMS 3-10 

io plus 

YES 

37 

50 

49 

38 

65 

22 

22 

65 

42 

16 

10 

17 

ACADEMIC 

DIFFICULTIES 

Consistent 19 

ACADEMIC 

SAT ISF ACT ION 

Occasional 46 

Little or none 20 

Very /generally 

satisfied 

Very I less than 

satisfied 

42 

43 

50 

NO 

30 

221 

67 

184 

238 

13 

166 

85 

200 

22 

8 

1 

26 

131 

92 

163 

86 

36.11 ~ .001 

23.86 ( .001 

26.02 ( .001 

42.03 < .001 

64.86 <.001 

11.45 < .05 

6.23 < .05 



FACTOR EMOTIO?lALLY/NERVOUSLY CHI SQUARE* 
UNWELL 

p 

YES NO 

--------------------------------------------------------------
SPECIFIC 

TRAINING Yes 

DIFFICULTIES No 

CAREER 

DOUBTS 

FAMILY 

PROBLEMS 

MAJOR LIFE 

EVENT 

None 

Few 

Considerable 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

No 

45 

42 

23 

40 

24 

34 

53 

31 

56 

86 

164 

89 

125 

36 

49 

201 

43 

208 

7.44 

8.15 

12.17 

11.87 

* Yates corrected chi square values for two-way tables 

CONTACT WITH HELPING SERVICES 

( .05 

< .05 

~ .001 

< .001 

A total of 36 students <10.5% of respondents) had contacted one or more 

of the 'helping' individuals or agencies listed in part three of the 

questionnaire. <The total number of contacts made was 55). 

Table 16 shows the number of contacts made with each agency -
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Table 16 

Agency Contacts <N> 

---------------------------------------
Director of study 22 

GP <Univ. or other> 20 

Student counselling service 6 

Psychologist or psychiatrist 4 

Samaritans 2 

Warden of hall 1 

University chaplain O 

'Nightline' O 

Total 55 

Of the contacts made 28 were by males and 27 by females. 

The actual number of individual students making one or more contact was 

36; 20 males and 16 females. Applying the chi square test, this 

difference in contacts between men and women was not found to be 

statistically significant. 

Numbers from each year contacting one or more helping agency are shown 

in table 17. 

Table 17 

Year 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

N 

10 

12 

3 

8 

3 

%age of year 

13.2 

15.3 

4.2 

13.3 

5.2 

These differences were not found to be statistically significant. 
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Table 18 shows which other factors were significantly associated with 

contacting one or more of the helping services. 

Table 18 

FACTOR HELPING SERVICES CHI SQUARE* p 

NO CONTACT CONTACT WITH 

ONE OR MORE 

--------------------------------------------------------------
PARENTS 

RESIDENCEH 

NUMBER OF 

TIMES SEEN 

PARENTS 

HELP FROM 

FAMILY 

Edinburgh 

Rest of Scotl. 

UK elsewhere 

0 

1 

2-5 

5 plus 

Yes 

No 

DAYS LOST 0 

WITH EMOTION- 1-3 

AL PROBLEMS 3-10 

10 plus 

ACADEMIC Consistent 

34 

118 

137 

23 

77 

111 

94 

55 

252 

230 

31 

15 

11 

35 

DIFFICULTIES Occasional 163 

Little or none 106 

ACADEMIC 

PERFORMANCE 

SPECIFIC 

Above average 

Average 

Below average 

TRAINING Yes 

DIFFICULTIES No 

58 

188 

57 

113 

193 

53 

11 

12 

12 

2 

4 

11 

19 

14 

22 

14 

9 

4 

7 

10 

17 

8 

4 

17 

14 

21 

15 

10.19 

7.87 

7.56 

29.48 

8.38 

8.67 

5.32 

.( .05 

.( .05 

( .05 

<. .001 

< .05 

<. .05 

< .05 



FACTOR HELPING SERVICES CHI SQUARE• p 

NO CONTACT CONTACT WITH 

ONE OR MORE 

--------------------------------------------------------------
SPECIFIC 

PSYCHOLOG. 

PROBLEMS 

CAREER 

DOUBTS 

FAMILY 

PROBLEMS 

None 

1 or more 

None 

Few 

Considerable 

Yes 

No 

184 

123 

109 

152 

44 

66 

240 

6 

30 

4 

15 

1 '7 

17 

19 

22.69 

25.70 

10.18 

* Yates corrected chi square values for two-way tables 

** Figures refer to mother's residence. 

HELP SOUGHT FROM NON-PROFESSIONAL SOURCES 

L... .001 

< .001 

.t. .05 

69 students (20% of respondents) sought help far emotional or nervous 

difficulties from family members. 

120 students <35% of respondents) sought help far emotional or nervous 

difficulties from friends. 

Table 19 shows that significantly more females than males sought help 

from family members and friends. 
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Table 19 

Help from family Help from friends 
Yes No Yes No 

------------------------------------------------------------
:Males 

Females 

<Totals 

24 

45 

69 

153 

121 

274 

46 

74 

120 

131 

92 

223) 

------------------------------------------------------------

<chi-square = 9.79 d of f = 1) <chi-square =13.01 d of f = 1> 

p .( 0.01 p .<. 0 .001 

A number of students reported that they considered their religious faith 

an important source of personal support. 

DAYS LOST FROM STUDY 

Table 20 shows a comparison of days last from study for psychological 

and physical reasons. 

No statistically significant difference was found between the sexes in 

terms of days lost for either psychological or physical reasons. 

Similarly there was no difference between years of the course in terms 

of days lost. 
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Table 20 

Days lost from 

study 

For nervous/emotional 

difficulties 

<N of students) 

For physical illness 

<N of students) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------
0 

1 - 3 

3 - 10 

10 or more 

244 (76.0%) 

40 <12.5%) 

19 (5 .93) 

18 (5.6%) 

* 

• 22 missing observations 

** 12 missing observations 

REPORTING OF SPECIFIC PSYCHOLOGICAL PROBLEMS 

172 (52 .0%) 

108 (32 .6%) 

32 (9 .7%) 

19 (5.7%) 

H 

Table 21 shows reporting of specific problems - in response to the 

question 'do you consider yourself to have suffered excessively from any 

of the following during the past academic year?' 

Using the chi square test, no significant differences by sex or year 

were found in terms of overall numbers of these specific problems 

reported. 

The only significant sex difference found when examining each complaint 

individually was the higher number of women 33 <19.9%) reporting 

'overconcern with food and/or weight' compared to men 9 (5.36%) i 

p (_ 0.001 . 

56 



Table 21 

PROBLEM: 

Anxiety 

Relationship diffs 

Loneliness 

Overconcern with 

food &/or weight 

Consistently excessive 

alcohol consumption 

Consistently excessive 

drug use 

MALE 

no 

35 

36 

20 

9 

7 

<20%) 

<20%) 

<11%) 

(5%) 

(4%) 

1 co .63) 

FEMALE 

<N) 

41 <24%) 

31 <193) 

24 C15%) 

33 (20%) 

7 (4%) 

0 <0%) 

TOTAL 

76 (22%) 

67 (19%) 

44 (13%) 

42 <12%) 

14 (4%) 

1 C0.3%) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

A total of 153 students <44%) reported at least one of the above 

problems 

The 'spread' of reportage of problems is shown in table 22. 

Table 22 

No. of reported problems 

One 

Two 

Three 

Four 

Five 

57 

90 

41 

17 

4 

1 

N Percentage (of 

total sample> 

26 

12 

5 

1 

0.3 



Table 23 shows other factors that were significantly associated with 

reporting one or more specific psychological problem. 

Table 23 

FACTOR 

HELP FROM 

FAMILY 

HELP FROM 

FRIENDS 

HELPING 

SERVICES 

CONTACTED 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

No 

None 

1 or more 

DAYS LOST 0 

WITH EMOTION- 1-3 

AL PROBLEMS 3-10 

10 plus 

DAYS LOST 0 

WITH PHYSICAL 1-3 

1 ILNESS 3-10 

10 plus 

SPECIFIC PROBLEM 

NONE ONE or MORE 

19 

171 

43 

147 

184 

6 

150 

18 

5 

2 

99 

64 

13 

6 

50 

103 

77 

76 

123 

30 

94 

22 

14 

16 

73 

44 

19 

13 

CHI SQUARE• p 

25.74 L .001 

25.38 L. .001 

22.69 L.. .001 

26.00 .( .001 

8.13 L. .05 

~---------------------------~---------------------------------

ACADEMIC 

DIFFICULTIES 

ACADEMIC 

PERFORMANCE 

Consistent 14 

Occasional 104 

Little or none 70 

Above average 

Average 

Below average 

35 

125 

30 

58 

31 

76 

44 

27 

80 

41 

12.82 

7.51 

L. .05 

.<.. .05 



FACTOR SPECIFIC PROBLEM CHI SQUARE* p 

NONE ONE or MORE 

--------------------------------------------------------------
ACADEMIC 

SATISFACTION 

Very/generally 

satisfied 

Very /less than 

134 

satisfied 54 

SPECIFIC 

TRAINING Yes 

DIFFICULTIES No 

CAREER 

DOUBTS 

None 

Few 

Considerable 

ACCOMMODATION Yes 

PROBLEMS 

FINANCIAL 

PROBLEMS 

MAJOR LIFE 

EVENT 

No 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

No 

61 

128 

69 

100 

19 

20 

168 

37 

152 

33 

157 

74 

77 

73 

80 

44 

67 

42 

36 

116 

46 

107 

45 

108 

16.59 

7.82 

17.31 

9.47 

4.51 

6.32 

* Yates corrected chi square values for two-way tables 

SELF ASSESSMENT OF ACADEMIC DIFFICULTY AND PERFORMANCE 

When asked to rate the degree of difficulty encountered with the 

academic component of their course students responded as follows 

59 

~ .001 

..( .05 

.( .001 

~ .05 

..( .05 

.( .05 



Consistent difficulties 

Occasional difficulties 

Little or no difficulties 

45 

180 

114 

(13 .3%) 

(53 .1%) 

(33 .6%) 

Chi square testing revealed no significant differences between the sexes. 

Significantly more <p ~ 0.001) first year students experienced 

'consistent difficulties' <28.0% compared to the mean of 9.1% for the 

other four years). Similarly significantly fewer <p <.. 0.001) first years 

students experienced 'little or no difficulties' <14.6% compared to the 

mean of 39.0% for the other four years). 

When asked to rate their academic performance students responded as 

follows : 

Above average 

Average 

Below average 

62 

205 

71 

(18.3%) 

(60 .7%) 

<21.0%) 

There were no significant differences between sexes or years. 

Ratings of self satisfaction with academic performance were as follows 

Very satisfied 14 

Generally satisfied 194 

Less than satisfied 102 

Very dissatisfied 29 

( 4.1%) 

(57 .2%) 

(30.1%) 

( 8.6%) 

Once again there were no significant differences between sexes or years. 

CAREER DOUBTS 

When asked to rate doubts relating to their choice of a medical career 

responses were as follows 

None 

Few 

Considerable 

113 

167 

61 

(33.1%) 

<49.0%) 

<17 .9%) 
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There were no significant differences between years but a significantly 

higher number of males 42 <23.9%) reported 'considerable' career doubts 

compared to females 19 <11.5%); p < O .01 . 

REPORTING OF OTHER SPECIFIC PROBLEMS 

Accommodation : 16.3 percent of the sample reported serious problems 

with their living accommodation in the preceding year. 

Finance : 15.7 percent of the sample reported serious financial 

problems during the year. Significantly more men 37 <20.9%) reported 

such problems compared to women 17 <10.3%); p < 0.01 . 

Family : 24.3 percent of the sample had worried over serious problems 

relating to family members. 

DIFFICULTIES RELATED DIRECTLY TO TRAINING AND COURSE STRUCTURE 

A total of 134 students (39.1%) reported certain areas of their course 

as having caused 'particular emotional or nervous stress'. 

Equal proportions of men and women reported these problem areas. 

These reported difficulties were divided into the three broad categories 

listed below. 

1) Difficulties related to academic work - which accounted for 

70.7 percent. 

2) Difficulties related to contact with patients - which accounted 

for 15.8 percent. 

3) Difficulties related to contact with tutors, other teaching staff 

and health workers - which accounted for 12.0 percent. 

Areas of difficulty, as might be expected, varied considerably depending 

on the stage of the students' training. Students in the early years of 

the course complained more frequently of academic pressures. In the 

later years difficulties related to dealings with patients and staff were 

as common as academic problems. 
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The following section summarises some of the commonly expressed 

comments from students in each of the five years. 

First year comments 

Concern was expressed over the sheer volumume of work to be covered. 

Some felt the course was 'too crammed', that learning was 'mechanical' 

and that therefore there was little enjoyment to be had from it. 

Anatomy was the subject most frequently criticised in these terms. 

Exam pressures were commonly cited as a source of stress. 

Several students felt they would have benefited from more specific 

guidance on effective ways of working. 

Pressures of work were felt to lead to conflict between the need to 

satisfy academic requirements but still have time and space 'to develop 

as a person and a rounded caring doctor'. 

Second year comments 

The single most common cause for adverse comment was the course 

structure and the number of examinations in the second year <4 at the 

end of the second term and 3 after the third term>. 

'Exam pressure' was frequently quoted as a source of stress. There was a 

request from some for specific tuition in 'examination techniques'. 

Students ,in both 1st and 2nd years, spoke of difficulties in adjusting 

from a situation at school where they were 'top of the class' to one in 

medical school where they were 'struggling to keep up'. 

Some individuals who were in fact struggling and had failed exams felt 

that responses from 'directors of study' and other faculty staff members 

were either inadequate (in some instances non-existent>, or were 

destructive rather than constructive. 

Third year comments 

Comments from third years reflected the change to clinically orientated 

work. Direct contact with patients and a sense of heightened personal 

responsibility was a source of stress for some. 

Anxiety experienced in the presence of senior medical staff, particularly 

when presenting cases, was common. Several students from clinical years 

of the course commented adversely on teaching methods employed by some 

clinicians. It was felt that too often they sought to 'humiliate, belittle 
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and undermine the confidence' of students with less attention being paid 

to active encouragement and praise when appropriate. 

Fourth year comments 

Many students commented on the stresses posed by a series of clinical 

attachments in different specialties. In part this stress appeared 

cumulative and related to a repetitive cycle of physically moving ones 

place of work <and often accommodation), gradually becoming accustomed 

to a new environment and set of people and then rapidly moving on to 

the next placement. This was described as a 'physically and emotionally 

exhausting' process. There was a call for more breaks and holidays. 

The elective period was thought by some to have had a 'therapeutic' 

effect in this respect. 

The degree of satisfaction with each clinical attachment seemed related 

to the students own perceived role, or lack of it, within each setting. 

Those attachments where students felt they had a positive 'helpful' role 

to play within a therapeutic team were preferred to those where they 

felt 'superfluous' and uncertain of their role. 

Ward rounds and relationships with consultants were singled out as 

particular sources of stress. 

Clinical teachers came in for further criticism; one student commenting 

'either staff conveniently forget the stresses and strains of their own 

student days and are unaware of others training difficulties or they 

remain self concerned with matters relevant to their own careers'. 

Fifth year comments 

Worries relating to increasing clinical responsibility and imminent 

qualification as a doctor were common. 

'Student assistantships' where clinical responsibilty was more direct 

were found to be particularly stressful by some. Undertaking 'on-call' 

commitments as part of these assistantships seemed to lead to high 

levels of anxiety. 

Final examinations were a commonly mentioned source of stress. 

It was felt that, unlike students following most other courses, medical 

students were in competition against each other (for future jobs etc.) 

and that this added to the stresses on them. 
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MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF RESULTS 

In addition to chi square contingency table analysis and 'z' testing 

the data was also subjected to multivariate analysis. 

Log-linear modelling 

The method of analysis chosen was log-linear modelling because of its 

applicability to qualitative data. It allows for analysis of 

relationships between variables crosstabulated into multiway 

frequency tables. The approach involves formulating models of 

interaction between variables and assessing the adequacy with which 

suggested models fit the data. The analysis of a log-linear model is 

similar to that of an unbalanced analysis of variance <Brown, 1985). 

The log-linear model represents the logarithm of the expected cell 

frequency as a linear combination of effects <similar to an analysis 

of variance model except that the logarithm of the expected cell 

frequency replaces the expected value in the analysis of variance 

model>. 

The importance of interaction effects are examined by computing two 

chi square statistics for each effect. These are 'partial 

association' and 'marginal association' <Brown, 1976). The 

significance of each of these is given by the associated probability 

value. If both statistics are large <significant in some sense), the 

factor interaction is required in the model. If both are small, the 

interaction is not needed in the model. The remaining interactions 

cannot be definitely included or excluded from the model. Therefore 

in a second pass at the data, relevant models containing all 

interactions defin'itely necessary and reasonable combinations of the 

'uncertain' interactions are tested. 

The questionnaire produced four responses in particular which could 

be said to indicate the likely presence of psychological problems. 

Namely 

1) High GHQ score. 

2) Self declaration of emotional ill-health. 

3) Reporting of specific psychological problems. 



4) Contact with 1 professional 1 helping services (for 

emotional/nervous difficulties). 

Using log-linear modelling the data was examined for associations 

between these four variables 

The four variables were named and divided as shown below. 

1) GHQ score (G) 

- under 5 <'non-case') 

- 5 and over <'case') 

2) Emotionally or nervously unwell during preceeding academic 

year <E) 

- yes 

- no 

3) Reporting of specific psychological problems <S> 

- score of 0 - 6 

4) Contact with 'professional' helping services <H> 

- score of 0 <no contact) to maximum of 6 

Table 24 shows the measures of association <partial and marginal) for 

the four variables (effects) above. 

The table demonstrates significant two-way interaction effects 

between 

1> 'Caseness' on GHQ score <using a cut-off score of 5 and over) and 

self declaration of emotional ill-health <GE). 

2) Self declaration of emotional ill-health and reporting of specific 

psychological problems <ES). 



T~.ble 24 

Effect Partial Association Marginal Association 

D of F Chi square Prob D of F Chi square Prob 

G 1 5.74 0.016• 

E 1 83.03 0.000• 

H 5 917.65 0.000• 

s 5 432.75 0.000• 

GE 1 5.44 0.020• 1 21. 09 0.000• 

GH 9 8.99 0.438 38 19.94 0.993 

GS 6 17.23 0.009• 27 34.77 0. 145 

EH 6 12.56 0.051 38 29.64 0.832 

ES 5 28.89 0.000• 16 52.56 0.000• 

HS 30 31. 51 0.391 82 50.49 0.998 

G = GHQ score *=significant at p = 0.05 level 

E = Emotionally unwell 

H = Contact with helping services 

S = Reporting of specific psychological problems 

It is uncertain from table 24 whether the interaction GS should be 

included or excluded from the model. The probability value for 

partial association of the EH interaction is also close to 

significance CO. 05.1). Table 25 compares models including and 

excluding these interactions. Probability values for the 'uncertain' 

interactions are calculated but found not to be significant. They are 

therefore not included in the 'best fit' model. 
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Table 25 

Model D of F 

H, GE, ES 114 

H, GE, ES, GS 93 

GE, ES, GS, EH 64 

GE, ES, EH 82 

chi square 

GE= 110. 18 - 89.07 = 21.11 

D of F = 21 

p =) 0.05 

Likelihood ratio 

Chi square Prob 

110. 18 0.584 

89.07 0.596 

59.42 0.639 

80.54 0.525 

chi square 

EH= 110.18 - 80.54 = 29.64 

D of F = 32 

p = )' 0' 05 

Examination of the data for three-way interaction effects <eg. GES> 

failed to show any of significance. 

The model best fitting the data is therefore G, E, H, S, GE, ES. 

Table 26 shows the measures of association between the four variables 

when a cut-off score of 10 and over is used ta divide 'cases' from 

' non-cases' . 

The table once again demonstrates a significant two-way interaction 

effect between 

1) Self declaration of emotional ill-health and reporting of specific 

psychological problems <ES). 

There is also an additional interaction between 

2) 'Caseness' on GHQ score <using a cut-off score of 10 and over) and 

reporting of specific psychological problems <GS). 

67 



Table 26 

Effect Partial Association Marginal Association 

D of F Chi square Prob D of F Chi square Prob 

G 1 36.46 0.000• 

E 1 83.03 0.000• 

H 5 917.65 0.000• 

s 5 432.75 0.000• 

GE 1 3.75 0.053 1 23.22 0.000• 

GH 4 0.83 0.935 27 11. 62 0.996 

GS 8 39.69 O.OOOl 27 62.42 0.000• 

EH 6 13.74 0.033• 38 29.64 0.832 

ES 5 24.72 0.000• 16 52.56 0.000• 

HS 32 31. 32 0.501 82 50.49 0.998 

G = GHQ score 

E = Emotionally unwell 

H = Contact with helping services 

s = Reporting of specific psychological problems 

• = significant at p = 0.05 level 

Table 27 compares models including and excluding the 'uncertain' 

interactions GE and EH. This table demonstrates an additional 

significant two-way interaction between caseness on GHQ <using a cut

off score of 10 and over) and self declaration of emotional ill-

heal th <ie. GE). 
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Table 27 

Model D of F 

H, GS, ES 94 

H, GS, ES, GE 93 

GS, ES, EH 65 

chi square 

GE= 90.36 - 85.79 = 4.57 

D of F = 1 

p = .(. 0. 05 

Likelihood ratio 

Chi square Prob 

90.36 0.587 

85.79 0.689 

60.71 0.628 

chi square 

EH= 90.36 - 60.71 = 29.65 

D of F = 29 

p = > 0. 05 

Once again examination of the data for three-way interaction effects 

<eg. GES) failed to show any of significance. 

The model best fitting the data in this case is therefore 

G, E, H, S, GS, ES, GE. 

These results show a definite interactive effect between the measures 

of psychological ill-health incorporated in the questionnaire. This 

is particularly clear in the instance of self declaration of 

emotional ill-health and it's interaction with both 'caseness' on GHQ 

and the reporting of specific psychological problems. 

It is of interest that in this multivariate analysis neither GHQ 

'caseness', nor self declaration of emotional ill-health, showed a 

significant interaction effect with contact with helping services. 

Association between reported psychological problems and academic 

factors 

Earlier chi square contingency analysis revealed that the indicators 

of likely psychological problems <ie. high GHQ score, self 

declaration of emotional ill-health, and reporting of specific 

psychological problems) were consistently associated with self 

reported academic difficulties, poor academic performance and 
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academic dissatisfaction. In view of this finding log-linear models 

were also constructed to include these latter factors. 

Table 28 shows the measures of association between the variable 

'academic difficulties' ; 

- consistent 

- occasional 

- little or none 

and the other three variables; G <cut-off 5), E, and S. 

Table 28 

Effect Partial Association Marginal Association 

D of F Chi square Prob D of F Chi square Prob 

G 1 5.11 0.024• 

E 1 80.94 0.000• 

A 2 80.59 0.000• 

s 1 4. 18 o. 041* 

GE 1 6.99 0.008• 1 20.48 0.000• 

GA 2 24.36 0.000• 2 33.65 0.000• 

GS 1 10.79 0. 001* 1 24.84 O.OOOf 

EA 2 1.81 0.404 2 9.71 0.008• 

ES 1 27.19 0.000• 1 39.85 0.000• 

AS 2 4.24 0.120 2 12.71 0.002• 

G = GHQ score *=significant at p = 0.05 level 

E = Emotionally unwell 

A = Academic difficulties 

S = Reporting of specific psychological problems 

- none 

- one or more 
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The table demonstrates <as previously) significant two-way 

interactions between GE, GS, and ES but also an interaction between 

'caseness' on GHQ score <using a cut-off score of 5 and over) and 

self reported academic difficulty <ie. GA). 

Table 29 compares models including and excluding the 'uncertain' 

interactions EA and AS. This table demonstrates an additional 

significant two-way interaction between reporting of specific 

psychological problems and self reported academic difficulty <ie. AS). 

Table 29 

Model D of F 

GE, GA, GS, ES 13 

GE,GA,GS,ES,EA 11 

GE,GA,GS,ES,AS, 11 

GE,GA,GS,ES,EA,AS 9 

chi square 

EA= 10.56 - 6.84 = 3.72 

D of F = 2 

p = > 0.05 

Likelihood ratio 

Chi square Prob 

10.56 

6.84 

4.42 

2.60 

0.648 

0.812 

0.956 

0.978 

chi square 

AS= 10.56 - 4.42=6.14 

D of F = 2 

p = < 0.05 

No significant three-way interaction effects were found. 

The model best fitting the data is therefore 

G, E, A, S, GE, GA~ GS, ES, AS~ 

The above procedure was repeated whilst in turn substituting the 

variables 'academic performance' and 'academic satisfaction' for 

'academic difficulty'. 

This analysis demonstrated the following significant interaction 

effects 

Academic performance with 'caseness' on GHQ score <cut-off 5). 

71 



Academic satisfaction with 'caseness' on GHQ score <cut-off 5), 

Academic satisfaction with reporting of specific psychological 

problems 

These results therefore show a consistent interactive effect between 

measures of psychological ill-health ('caseness' on GHQ, reporting of 

specific psychological problems) and self reported academic problems. 

Association between reported psychological problems and career doubts 

Chi square contingency table analysis also showed the indicators of 

psychological problems <G, E, S) to be all significantly associated 

with degree of doubt regarding choice of a medical career. 

Log-linear models were therefore constructed to include this latter 

variable. 

Table 30 shows the measures of association between the variable 

'career doubts'; 

- none 

- few 

- considerable 

and the other three variables; G <cut-off 5), E, and S. 

The table demonstrates (as previously) significant two-way 

interactions between GE, GS, and ES but also an interaction between 

career doubts and reporting of specific psychological problems (ie. 

CS>. 
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T~_ble 30 

Effect 

G 

E 

c 
s 

GE 

GC 

GS 

EC 

ES 

cs 

Partial Association 

D of F Chi square Prob 

1 5.31 o. 021* 

1 79.17 0.000• 

2 49.07 0.000• 

1 3.93 0.047• 

1 8.20 0.004• 

2 2.99 0.224 

1 11. 51 0.001* 

2 1. 69 0.430 

1 28.32 0.000• 

2 8.94 0.011* 

Marginal Association 

D of F Chi square Prob 

1 19.63 0.000• 

2 7.74 o. 021* 

1 24.03 0.000• 

2 7.76 0.021* 

1 42. 15 0.000• 

2 16.09 0.000• 

G = GHQ score *=significant at p = 0.05 level 

E = Emotionally unwell 

C = Career doubts 

S = Reporting of specific psychological problems 

Table 31 compares models including and excluding the 'uncertain' 

interactions GC and EC. This table shows the probability values for 

these interactions to be not significant. They are therefore not 

included in the 'best fit' model. 
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Table 31 

Model D of F 

GE, GS, ES, CS 13 

GE,GS,ES,CS,GC 11 

GE,GS,ES,CS,EC 11 

GE,GS,ES,CS,GC,EC 9 

chi square 

GC = 12.31 - 8.45 = 3.86 

D of F = 2 

p = > 0. 05 

Likelihood ratio 

Chi square Prob 

12.31 0.502 

8.45 0.672 

9.75 0.553 

6.76 0.662 

chi square 

EC= 12.31 - 9.75 = 2.56 

D of F = 2 

p = > o. 05 

There are no three-way interaction effects and the model best fitting 

the data is therefore 

G, E, C, S, GE, GS, ES, CS. 

These results therefore demonstrate an interactive effect between 

career doubts and reporting of specific psychological problems. 

However this interaction does not extend to the other indicators of 

ill-health <G and E). 

The results of the multivariate analysis are summarized and discussed 

furt~er in the 'Discussion' section which follows. 
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DISCUSSION 

FINDINGS 

Medical students at Edinburgh were found to be drawn primarily from the 

upper part of the socio-economic spectrum. 83.6% of the sample were from 

either social class 1 or 2. This figure compares with a national figure 

of 70.33 far home candidates accepted (for all courses) ta university in 

1981 <Central Statistical Office, 1986). 

In Edinburgh almost equal proportions of males and females are being 

trained as doctors <53.9% men, 46.1% women). The sample obtained in this 

study <51.63 men, 48.4% women) closely matched this ratio. 

Approximately half <52.4%) of the student sample were from homes in 

Scotland and approximately half <49.43) lived in university owned 

accommodation. A sizable proportion <15.6%) came from families with one 

or more medically qualified parent. The vast majority <97.4%) were United 

Kingdom nationals and unmarried <98.8%). 

PREVALENCE OF DISTRESS AND SYMPTOMS 

The first hypothesis under test was strongly supported by the results of 

the study. Psychological distress was found to be widespread amongst the 

student group studied and not just concentrated amongst a minority of 

vulnerable individuals. Twenty six percent of students considered 

themselves to have been 'emotionally or nervously unwell' at some point 

in the preceding academic year. Forty four percent of students reported 

specific psychological or emotional problems. 

Reported rates of distress were high. Using Goldberg's <1972) cut-off 

score of 5 on the General Health Qu~stiannaire <GHQ) ta indicate 

'probable caseness' the overall case rate far the sample was 57%. Even 

using a more conservative cut-off score of 10 and aver the 'case' rate 

was still as high as 34.13. Indeed it is also possible that there was 

some undereporting of problems with students fearing being individually 

identified. 

These results add support to the findings of recent studies <Lloyd and 

Gartrell, 1984 and Firth ,1986) showing the prevalence of psychiatric 
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symptoms in medical students to be considerably higher than in the 

general population. 

However in interpreting the results, and the high rates of reported 

distress, it is important to appreciate that the psychiatric morbidity 

as measured by the GHQ may be both minor and short lived. 

SEX DIFFERENCES 

The second hypothesis under test - that male and female students would 

report approximately equal rates of distress and psychiatric symptoms 

was not supported by the results. Some sex differences in reported rates 

of distress <as measured by the GHQ ) were found. The mean score for 

women (8.36) was significantly higher than that for men (6.71). Using 

the lower threshold of 5 and over to define 'caseness' significantly 

more women were cases than men. Employing the higher threshold of 10 

and over there were once again more cases amongst women but the 

difference found was not statistically significant. The finding that 

significantly more male students returned low or zero GHQ scores was in 

line with Firth's observation <1986) of significantly more male medical 

students reporting the absence of stressful events <although she found 

no significant overall sex difference in scores). In this present study a 

significantly larger proportion of women than men <31% compared to 21%) 

considered themselves to have been 'emotionally or nervously unwell'. 

Kidd (1965) a~so studying Edinburgh students similarly found more women 

than men self declaring illness <though his rates were lower; 13.8% for 

women and 10.0% for men). 

These differences between the sexes may be because men genuinely 

exp~rience less stress than women o~ it may reflect differences in their 

readiness to report the stress they experience. It may be that the 

difference is culturally determined with it being easier or more 

acceptable for women to acknowledge emotional and nervous difficulties. 

The fact that there was no difference between the sexes in the 

reporting of specific problems <other than overconcern with food or 

weight) might lend support to this view. Similarly there was no 

difference between the sexes in use of provided 'helping services' or 

time lost from study. However there do appear to be differences in the 
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w~y the two sexes manage their distress with female students making 

more use of families and friends. 

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN YEARS OF COURSE 

The third hypothesis under test was that rates of distress would vary 

between different years of the course; also that entry to university 

would prove particularly stressful and be reflected in higher rates of 

distress amongst first year students. The results of the study support 

the hypothesis of higher rates among first years but cannot conclusively 

demonstrate that these higher rates are the consequence of the stresses 

of entry to university. 

Rates of reported distress were found to be significantly higher amongst 

first year students <mean GHQ score of 11.68 compared to 6.32 for the 

other four years combined). Similarly significantly more first year 

students fell into the 'probable case' category than did students from 

the other four years - this was true using cut-off scores of both 5 and 

10. Mean GHQ scores showed a gradual decline from year one <11.68) ta 

year four (5.15) with a slight upturn in year five <5.57). These findings 

are similar to those of Salmons <1983) who concluded that medical 

students suffered problems in all years of the course but less in the 

latter part of their training. 

There may be several reasons for these differences between years. The 

original hypothesis that entry to university <with its associated abrupt 

change of environment and new demands) will be reflected in higher 

rates of distress in first years is an obvious explanation; which is 

lent.much support by this study. Si~ilarly a hypothesis of concern 

relating to imminent qualification as a doctor might reasonably explain 

the upturn in scores amongst fifth years. However differences between 

years may also be influenced by simple factors such as age as well as 

course structure, content, examination scheduling etc. The lack of 

significant differences between the years in terms of time lost from 

study and use of helping services again emphasises the point that the 

psychological difficulties encountered may often be minor. 
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DIFFERENCES IN NATURE OF PROBLEMS AND SOURCES OF STRESS 

The fourth hypothesis under test was that there would be differences in 

the nature of problems and sources of stress encountered in different 

years of the medical course. These differences would relate to the course 

content and structure. 

Looking at specific psychological and emotional difficulties, anxiety was 

the commonest reported 'symptom' <22% of students) followed by 

'relationship difficulties' <19% of students) and loneliness <13% of 

students). The figure for 'overconcern with food and/or weight' <12% of 

all students and 20% of females) was particularly high. This is perhaps 

not unexpected in a population of this age group, showing a bias towards 

the upper social classes and living in a competitive 'high achieving' 

environment. The 4% of students who considered their alcohol consumption 

to be 'consistently excessive' exactly matGhed Firth's figure <1986) of 

4% of medical students reporting high levels of drinking. Only one 

student from a total of 343 reported drug use that was 'consistently 

excessive'. This study can shed no light on the overall prevalence of 

drug taking behaviour within the group studied. 

The statistical breakdown, of the reporting of specific psychological 

problems, did not reveal any significant differences between students in 

different years of the course. However analysis of students' comments 

showed that the nature of commonly reported problems varied according 

to the stage of medical training. There appeared to be a clear 

relationship between course content/structure and the type of stress 

encountered. Typically pre-clinical students referred to the academic 

demands of the course, those beginning clinical work were concerned 

about dealing with patients and encounters with senior medical staff; 

whilst senior students reported anxiety over impending qualification and 

assumption of full clinical responsibility for patients. 

PROBLEMS SPECIFIC TO STUDENTS 

The final hypothesis was that problems specific to students, and 

differing from those of similarly aged young adults, would be reported. 
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Evidence supporting this hypothesis came mainly from the analysis of 

individual students' comments. No direct comparison with other groups 

was possible but it was apparent that this student group faced a number 

of stresses particularly related <though not necessarily unique) to their 

student role. The stresses encountered whilst pursuing an academic 

course were repeatedly referred to by the subjects. The pressure of 

having one's academic performance regularly and frequently assessed was 

commonly mentioned and formal examinations were singled out as a 

particularly potent source of stress. Overwork was another commonly 

quoted cause of stress, particularly in the case of first and second 

year students. This was not the case in Firth's study <1986), but the 

disparity in findings may be explained by the fact that her questions 

sought acute rather than chronic <cumulative) stress. 

Both chi square contingency and multivariate analysis revealed 

associations between measures of psychological distress <high GHQ score, 

self declaration of emotional ill-health, reporting of specific 

psychological problems) and self reported academic problems. 

These findings relate specifically to the medical students studied and 

to generalize them to all types of students would be dangerous. However 

it is reasonable to suggest that most students will be affected to some 

extent by the academic demands on them; though the degree of distress 

might be expected to vary between educational establishments and types 

of course. 

In the present study Edinburgh students specifically requested teaching 

in effective work methods and examination technique. 

CONTACT WITH HELPING SERVICES 

Although reported rates of distress were high in this study the use of 

provided helping agencies was somewhat limited (10.5% of respondents). 

Once again this may be because the problems encountered were· either 

minor and/or transient. However it may also be because students were 

doubtful about the usefulness of seeking assistance, far emotional and 

psychological difficulties, from these agencies. There was same evidence, 

79 



from students' comments. that this was the case with directors of study 

<who together with General Practitioners were the most commonly 

approached group>. 

ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTRESS AND OTHER VARIABLES 

The questionnaire produced four responses in particular which could be 

said to indicate the likely presence of psychological distress. These 

were 

1> High GHQ score. 

2) Self declaration of ill-health. 

3) Reporting of specific psychological problems. 

4) Contact with 'professional' helping services <for 

emotional/nervous difficulties). 

Chi square contingency analysis showed a number of factors to be 

significantly associated with all four of these responses. These were 

Seeking help from family for nervous or emotional difficulties. 

Days lost from study because of emotional problems. 

Self reported academic difficulty. 

Reporting of specific training difficulties. 

Doubts over choice of a medical career. 

Factors not significantly associated with any of the indicators of 

psychological distress included : 

Whether parents were alive or dead. 

Parental divorce. 

Number of siblings. 

Immediate versus delayed entry to univers~ty. 

Physical disability. 

Not having medically qualified parents or siblings. 

Social class. 

Marital status.• 

Nationality.• 

Language spoken.• 
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* Numbers of married students, non-UK students, and students with a 

first language other than English, were however small (4, 9 and 8 

respectively). 

MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS 

Log-linear modelling was used to examine the data for associations 

between the four indicators of probable psychological distress. ie. 

1) High GHQ score. 

2) Self declaration of ill-health. 

3) Reporting of specific psychological problems. 

4) Contact with 'professional' helping services (for 

emotional/nervous difficulties). 

Multivariate analysis showed a definite inte~active effect between three 

of these measures of psychological ill-health <1, 2 and 3). This was 

particularly clear in the instance of self declaration of emotional ill

health and it's interaction with both 'caseness• on GHQ and the reporting 

of specific psychological problems. However of interest is the fact that 

there was no significant interaction effect between contact with 

'professional' help~ng services and any of the other three measures. 

As discussed earlier, the results also revealed a consistent interactive 

effect between measures of psychological ill-health <particularly 

'caseness' on GHQ, reporting of specific psychological problems) and self 

reported academic problems. 

Degree of doubt regarding choice of a medical career showed an 

interaction with reporting of specific psychol~gical problems. However 

this interaction did not extend to the other indicators of ill-health. 

8I 



LIMITATIONS OF STUDY 

This study was based totally on the self reporting of students. It 

therefore used neither clearly defined criteria nor objective (observer 

based) assessment in deciding whether a particular problem or disorder 

was present. No attempt was made to determine the prevalence of 

diagnosable psychiatric illness in the sample. This imposes limitations 

on the conclusions to be drawn from the study but the method does 

permit examination of the range, relative frequency and distribution of 

problems and distress. In fact Kidd <1965) studying Edinburgh university 

students, and comparing self report with doctors' assessments, found 88% 

agreement between students declared illness and doctor diagnosed 

illness. 

Ideally the questionnaires should have been distributed to and completed 

by all students at the same time. However in practice this was not 

feasible; in particular because of the wide geographical dispersal of 

clinical students. Consideration was given to distributing the 

questionnaires before or after lectures and collecting the completed 

forms immediately. However it was felt this would impose time pressure 

on students and that the 'quality' of replies would suffer as a 

consequence. Students in fact collected their questionnaires from the 

faculty office and therefore distribution was over the course of several 

weeks (with the majority being collected within a few days). There was 

no control over when the questionnaires were completed, though students 

were urged to do this as soon as possible. 

This lack of uniformity in both distribution and time of completion will 

have.had effects on both comparison~ within and between years. For 

instance a student completing the questionnaire whilst in the midst of 

an examination period might be expected to report more stress than a 

fellow student from the same year who had just completed exams. 

Similarly students from a year who received the questionnaire in or near 

to a period of examinations might as a group be expected to report 

higher rates of stress than students from a year who were not subject 

to exams at the time of the survey. It was not possible to control for 

this acute effect of course content on rates of reported stress. 
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Although these factors will have had a bearing on the differences found 

between years comparisons between sexes will have been unaffected. 

The study contained no control group. This means that the high levels of 

distress found in this group of medical students could not be directly 

compared with rates of distress among either a non-student group of the 

same age, or students undergoing other types of course at the same 

university. Instead comparisons have had to be made between the findings 

of this study and the results of other workers in the field. Conclusions 

drawn as to comparative rates will therefore be less potent than had a 

control group been included within the protocol. 

As students from only one medical school were studied there is a danger 

in too readily generalizing the findings to all medical students. It is 

possible that the particular group of students studied, the university 

environment in Edinburgh, or the course structure were atypical. However 

there are other studies (conducted bath in the United Kingdom and 

abroad) which have demonstrated similarly high rates of psychological 

distress among medical student populations <Firth, 1986; Lloyd and 

Gartrell, 1984). 

A response rate of 79 percent can be considered as respectable far this 

kind of questionnaire survey. However it is possible that the group of 

94 non-responders <21 percent) contained either a disproportionate 

number of healthy students, or conversely an excess of students with 

psychological difficulties. The sample of responders would then be 

poorly representative of the population from which it was drawn. Using 

t~e faculty list of students it was possible ta determine whether the 94 

nan-responders differed from the responders in terms of their sex and 

marital status. It was found that non-respa~ders were more likely to be 

men <61.7% compared to 51.6% in the sample). However this difference was 

not found to be statistically significant <chi square = 3.03, p > 0.05). 

Though numbers were small there were proportionately mare married 

students in the nan-responder group <4.3% compared to 1.23 in the 

sample). Only one of the non-responders was recorded in the faculty list 
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as having a 'home' <non-term time> address outside of the United 

Kingdom. Although this information is not directly comparable to the 

questionnaire responses on whereabouts of parental home <4% non-Uk) and 

nationality (3% non-UK> it does suggest that the sample of responders 

differed little from the non-responders in terms of ethnic origin. 

The study might also be said to have missed an important section of the 

student group had it failed to question those individuals who were known 

to have withdrawn from the course during the period under study. There 

were in fact three such students <all in first year) who were included 

in the study, with questionnaires being sent to their home addresses. 

One of these three students returned a completed questionnaire. 

Although the information available on non-responders is limited what 

there is suggests they do not differ greatly from the group of 

responders. This conclusion might have been tested more thoroughly by 

attempting to further investigate the non-responder group. They could 

have been approached again by questionnire to ascertain why they had 

not completed the original form. Alternatively attempts could have been 

made to more thoroughly investigate and compare small samples of 

responders and non-responders. Interviewing sub-groups in this way 

might have been of value but would also have affected the study in terms 

of confidentiality and ethical acceptability. 

Certain limitations of the General Health Questionnaire have been 

mentioned earlier and it can only be taken as a rough guide as to the 

levels of psychiatric morbidity. It is known for instance that physical 

ill h~lth will raise the threshold s~ore <Goldberg, 1986). However the 

group studied here is essentially one comprised of fit young adults and 

the scores are not likely to have been increased for reasons of physical 

ill health. If the in4ividual questions in the 30 item version are 

examined it is possible to see that a busy student <especially one 

preparing for exams) might answer positively to some of them even in 

the absence of significant psychological distress. Responses to the 

questions 'have you recently - been getting out of the house as much as 
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usual', or ' been able to enjoy your normal day-to-day activities', might 

be affected in this way. 

Goldberg has suggested (1986) interviewing a random sample of subjects 

in order to calculate sensitivity and specificity for each possible 

threshold of the GHQ. The threshold can then be used to calculate the 

predicted prevalence of disorder. Such a procedure would have been 

informative in this study. However including interviewing of individuals 

in the protocol would almost certainly have reduced response rate and 

affected students' readiness to disclose problems. 

FURTHER RESEARCH 

The results of this study could be used as a basis for follow up 

studies. Possibilities would include : 

1) Re-surveying a cohort (from one year of the course) at different 

stages of their medical training. 

2) Following a group of students into their careers as practising 

doctors. 

3) Following up individuals scoring highly on the GHQ and comparing 

them, in terms of their continuing psychological well-being, with a 

control group of low scorers. 

IMPLI~AIIONS OF STUDY 

This study, like it's predecessors, has reveale~ high rates of 

psychological distress among a student group. The finding is important 

in terms of the individual distress experienced by students and its 

effect on their quality of life. Some of this distress may be avoidable 

or could be reduced. However high rates of psychological problems have 

implications also for the university (or college) and the educational 

system as a whole. A clear link between mental ill health and student 
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'wastage' has been demonstrated by a number of workers <Parnell 1951, 

Kelvin et al 1965, Lucas et al 1966). This student wastage has financial 

implications for both the university and the country as a whole. Medical 

student training is amongst the costliest of all. There is therefore a 

sound argument, both on 'humanitarian' and economic grounds, for 

fostering increased awareness of such problems, for attempts to prevent 

or lessen them and for the provision of specific forms of help. 

Medical students represent the clinicians of the future who will 

themselves be responsible for the care of patients. As detailed earlier, 

in the review of literature, attention has been increasingly drawn to 

high rates of certain psychiatric problems among doctors. These include 

alcohol and drug dependence, affective illness and suicide. 

The work of Vaillant <1972), Kidd (1965), Pitts (1961) and others 

suggests that vulnerability to psychiatric disorder is likely to be 

complex in origin with the roots stretching back well before entry to 

medical school. However this author believes that medical school 

experiences may have an important role in determining future work 

patterns and attitudes. If students' role models have lifestyles 

characterized by overwork, excessive stress and conflict between 

professional and personal goals then students might be expected to adopt 

these too. Early recognition of a student's psychological difficulties, 

and the opportunity to receive appropriate help, may be important in 

terms of psychological health later in an individuals working career. 

This study is not able to comment directly on criteria for selection to 

medical school. However many medical schools select entrants almost 

exclusively on the basis of high performance at examinations. These are 

largely a measure of intellectual qualities and it seems little attention 

is directed towards other individual qualities .which go towards 

producing capable, caring doctors. These 'other qualities' are of course 

less easy to define and quantify; though some would argue that 

interviews allow greater opportunity for them to be assessed. 
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It should be made clear that this study sought out in particular the 

negative aspects of student life and medical training. It did not enquire 

specifically about the positive features of higher education and the 

pursuit of a medical career. Advantages offered by a medical training 

might be said to include interesting subject matter, 'job satisfaction', 

a sense of purpose and the prospect of a secure job with above average 

financial reward. When asked specifically about the parts of their 

training that they liked best Firth's <1986> group of English medical 

students put talking to patients top of their list <413), followed by 

'feeling useful' (363), and solving a mystery by diagnosis <93). 

PROVISION OF HELP 

Student problems can perhaps be best viewed as the product of an 

interaction between environmental stresses and an individual students 

capacity to cope with stress. Two schools of thought have developed; one 

advocating that those concerned with student health should lay more 

emphasis on the personalities and individual susceptibilities of the 

students rather than on the environmental factors in the university, the 

other stressing the effect of the institution on psychological health. 

The use of psychological testing to predict those who will experience 

problems has not as yet met with a great deal of success <Davidson et 

al, 1955; Lucas et al, 1966; Ryle and Lunghi, 1968); or consistency of 

findings. The work of Vaillant <1972), Kidd <1965) and Pitts <1961) 

suggests that certain factors, including a history of poor childhood 

adjustment, _previous psychiatric illness and family history of 

psyc~iatric problems might identify an 'at risk' population. 

Various forms of help have been suggested for individual students in 

difficulty, and a number of methods are currently in use. Counselling 

provided, as in Edinburgh on a one to one basis by experienced 

counsellors, is commonly made available. The formation of small 

therapeutic 'groups' of students, meeting on a regular basis, has been 

advocated as a way of sharing experiences and providing mutual support. 

Student health services are likely to continue to play an important role 



in student mental health. Ryle <1969) singled out; ease of access, 

confidentiality and a staff sensitive to emotional problems, as the 

crucial elements of a service catering to the needs of individual 

students. 

Assessing the effectiveness of any help provided is clearly not an easy 

task, and rarely has it been attempted. Szulecka et al <1986) 

investigated the effectiveness of brief psychotherapeutic intervention in 

first year undergraduates at Nottingham University. Two matched groups 

of students, potentially vulnerable ta psychological disturbance, were 

identified using the 28 item version of the General Health Questionnaire. 

One group was offered psychotherapeutic intervention and the other left 

to its awn resources. At follow up although the students in the 

intervention group had fewer consultations with general practitioners, 

lower GHQ scares, and fewer withdrew from university, the differences 

failed ta achieve statistical significance. 

Difficult though they may be, it will require mare studies of this sort 

ta properly evaluate the usefulness of the help currently provided ta 

students with psychological problems. 

This author believes the influence of the university environment an 

psychological health should not be under-estimated. It would seem 

important that the pressures and demands an students are balanced by an 

awareness and understanding of their difficulties an the part of the 

university establishment. This requires a readiness ta listen ta 

students' views and feelings. The existence of staff student committees 

can help in this respect by including the 'consumer' in the process of 

plan~ing and structuring of courses. Seminars far tutors and 'directors 

of study' can also be employed ta increase awareness and the ability ta 

deal with student psychological problems. 
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CONCLUSIONS 

Much of the work to date in the field of student mental health has 

led to inconclusive or conflicting conclusions. In part this has been 

due to lack of conformity in term.s of definition of problems and 

widely differing methodologies. Valid comparison then becomes 

extremely difficult. In comparison to a number of the previous 

studies <eg. Lloyd and Gartrell, 1984; Bjorksten et al, 1983) this 

one has achieved a high response rate <79%). This could be said to 

add some weight to its findings. 

Like several others preceding it in the field, the study has found 

high rates of psychological distress among a student group. The 

distress was found to be widespread amongst the students studied and 

not just limited to a minority of vulnerable individuals. Twenty six 

percent of students considered themselves to have been 'emotionally 

or nervously unwell' at some time during the preceding academic year. 

The mean score on the the 30 item General Health Questionnaire was 

7.51; which is high in comparison to scores found in studies of other 

groups within the general population. These results are therefore 

consistent with the widely held view that medical students experience 

high levels of stress relative to other groups of young people. Some 

sex differences in reported rates of distress were found. The mean 

GHQ score for women <8.36) was significantly higher than that for men 

(6.71). However the results of this study do not allow one to 

automatically conclude that this higher rate of self reporting among 

women is necessarily a reflection of increased psychiatric morbidity 

within the female group. Rates of reported distress were found to be 

signif iantly higher amongst first year students <mean GHQ score of 

11'.68) compared to the other four years <mean GHQ score of 6.32). 

The work of Vaillant <1972> and others suggests that 'pre-adult' 

factors are an importance influence on the development of subsequent 

psychological difficulties. However this study, by way of both the 

statistical data obtained and the self reporting of students, would 

support the notion that the course structure and content are also 

important factors influencing psychological well-being. Multivariate 
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analysis revealed a consistent interactive effect between indicators 

of psychological ill-health <high GHQ score, reporting of specific 

psychological problems) and self reported academic problems. There 

was however no significant interaction effect between contact with 

'professional' helping services and these indicators of ill-health. 

The study supports the view that medical training poses particular 

stresses on an individual. Analysis of students' comments showed that 

the nature of commonly reported problems varied according to the 

stage of medical training. Typically pre-clinical students singled 

out academic demands of the course, whilst those embarking on 

clinical work were concerned about dealing with patients and medical 

staff, Senior students reported anxiety over impending qualification 

and assumption of full clinical responsibility for patients. 

Many of these stresses are perhaps inevitable but this author would 

suggest that greater acknowledgement and awareness of them can only 

be a good thing. Some of the stresses encountered could well be 

reduced or made more tolerable. The study also points to a need to 

examine, and attempt to improve, teaching techniques and attitudes 

among those involved in the teaching of clincal skills to medical 

students. It is recognized that there are undoubtedly positive 

features and advantages to life as a medical student. But this 

particular study did not address itself to these. 

There is considerable scope for further study into the psychological 

problems of students; and for continuing efforts by individual 

educational establishments to promote environments conducive to 

psychological health. Further attention needs to be directed to 

identifying and providing help for those who do develop psychological 

difficulties. It will also be important to continue efforts at 

evaluating the effectiveness of services aimed at helping students 

with problems. 

Psychiatrists will continue to have an important role in providing 

expertise in the field of psychiatric problems and supporting and 

educating other doctors and workers within the student health field. 
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Appendix I. 

'lliE QUE8rlON'lAIRE IS IN 3 SECTIOL~ 

Plea~ read carefully the DIFFERENT insc ructions before each s=ct ion. 

Plea~ make sure yru an&1er all tne ques: ions. 

ffiCTION 1 

This deals with bcckgrourd infonna tion. 

Please answ:r by ticking the apprcpr ia te box am/or YCit ing the 
reque s: ea information in the spa:: e prov id oo. 

~ Years l'.lmths 

Sex MN..E ( ) 
FEMJ.LE ( ) 

Ya:ir of Medical COlI' se 1st ( ) 
2rrl ( ) 
3ru ( ) 

4th ( ) 
5th ( ) 

If doing lbnru rs/rep03 ting a ymr etc., plea~ spocify this 

".a.'4ar ital Status" 

Are yair parents living 

Single ( ) 
Marr ie<J { ) 

*Other ( ) 

Both alive { ) 
Fa tner aliveg mother ured ( ) 
t'bther alive, fa th er ueaci ( ) 

Both deed ( ) 

rbw mary brothers ard sisters ao yru have None ( ) 

lbw mary children do yru have 

Do yru normally reside with yrur 
pamnt(s) d.lring vacations 

cne 
'!WO 

1I'hree or rrore 

~c 

cne 
?"'° 

Tnree or nore 

Yes 
No 

( ) 
( ) 
( ) 

{ ) 
( ) 
( ) 
( ) 

{ ) 
{ ) 



Vllo resides in the 
parental family hane 

*Plea~ spECify 

Biological mother Biological fa th er ( ) 
Biological mother alone { ) 
Biolo; ical fa th er alora . ( ) 

Biological .nother & stepfather ( ) 
Biological fa th er & s:eprother ( ) 

*Other ( ) 

If living, W'le.re do yrur pacents 
reside Father 

( ) 
M::>ther 

( ) In Erl inbu rg h 
Cl.l ts ia e Erl inbu rg h 

but within Scotlarrl 
Within the remainder 

of the u K 
Oltsiae the u K 

Are (or ~re) yrur parents divorced 
or separata.:1 

*Plea~ specify now long ago they divorca:i or 
s~aratoo 

~------~-

Pleaoo spECify yrur par~nts' ocrupatk>ns 

Fa th er 

( ) 

( ) 
( ) 

( ) 

( ) 
( ) 

*Yes ( ) 
l'b ( ) 

lvt>ther ----------

In the pasc 3 rronths how man/ tines have yru 
seen yrur parent(s) Nil ( ) 

Olce { ) 
2 to 5 tin es ( ) 

5 or uore tines ( ) 

W:lat is yrur ra tk>nality 

Is yrur first largua;Je 

*Plea~ spa:: ify 

English ( ) 
*Other ( ) 

Plea~ indicate yrur prea?nt (tenn-t ine) 
Accannodation Pa.cental hane ( ) 

*Plea S? specify 

rbn-lhiversity F1at or hru~ ( ) 
thiversity Hall of Residence ( ) 

Other Uliversity Jlcccmnodation ( ) 

- 2 -

Ioagings { ) 
*Other ( ) 



Howmarv tines have yru charga:l cccannodation a.iring 
the pas: a:adanic ye:lr (O::t '84 - Jure '85) 

3 or rrore 

Did ym enter tnis university inmeaiately (within 
b roc>nths) of canplet ing yru r sclx>ol career 

*If yoo have anS\\eral 'no' please give details 

Are (or \\ere) either of yrur pare::1t :; n1<~:~2:ally 
qualified 

Do yru have brothers or sisc em '.,no are (or were) 
medically qualified 
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t~ne ( ) 
Chee ( ) 

'!Wice ( ) 

tines ( ) 

Yes ( ) 
*No ( ) 

Yes ( ) 
t\b ( ) 

Y?.S ( ) 

i.\O ( ) 



SECTI:ON 2 

This section d€Bls with ary medical canplaints, ard how ya.tr health has 
been in gernral, O\er the past few \\e0<s. 

Plero ans\\er ALL the ques: ions sfulply by circling the answ=r W'lich yoo 
think nost raarly applies ro yru. Remember the ques; ions r~fer to 
p.reoont arrl recent a:mplaints, rot to those yru may have hcd in the past. 

It is inportant that yru try to all&ler li,L the quea: ions. 

HAVE YClJ RB:ENI'LY 

1. been able to cmcentcatc Better Sa'ne 

2. 

on tohatever yru v re aoing? than usual as usual 

lost much sleep aver 
W>rry? 

~ t at all It> rro re 
than usual 

Less than 
usual 

Ra t11 er m'.) r:r~ 

than ust.:1..t:L 

Much less 
than usual 

J.'°'1uch rrore 
than usual 

3. been having r2st less, 
a istu rbed nights? 

No t at all I"b rro re Fa th er m r.c~ Mu Ch mo re 
tnan usual than ''; ::.!.::·.L than usual 

4. been ma rag ing to keep 
yrur salf busy arrl 
occupied? 

5. been get ing rut of the 
hruse as much as usual? 

i.VD.C~ SO Same 
than umal as usual 

i~"' re th an Same 
u rual as usual 

6. been marag ing as \\ell as Better Abolt 
the same 

7. 

8. 

most pe cple \\OJ lei in than most 
yrur shoes? 

felt on the whole yru 
\tee re doing th irgs \..e 11? 

oeen sa tisfh.l\l with the 
WCIJ yru 've carried rut 
yrur task? 

Bette.r 
than urual 

!Vbre 
satisfied 

Abolt 
the same 

Aba.lt same 
as usual 

Rather less 
than usual 

Less than 
usual 

Rather less 
\\ell 

Less w-=11 
than usual 

Less 
sat :is fiEd 
tnan usual 

ivlJch less 
than usual 

Much less 
than usual 

lvt.l d1 le SS 

~11 

J.vb.l ch le ss 
\\ell 

1Vluch less 
sat is fioo 

~. been ct>le to feel warmth Better Abrut same ress \'tell M.lch less 
wall an:l affection for those than usual as usual than usual 

near to yOJ? 

10. been finding it oosy to Bettar Aba.lt same 
get on with other pe~le? than usual as urual 

11. spent 1nuch tine chatt ing 
with peq>le? 

l\b re t in e Abell t saire 
than uSJal as usual 

12 • felt th at ya.i a re playing i\D re so Same 
a u~ful part in thi03s? than urual as usual 

J3. felt ccpct>~ of rnak ing 
d a:: is ions ct>rut th i1T3s? 

r~'.b re so Same 
than usual as usual 
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IBs:> w=ll 
than uSJal 

less than 
US.Jal 

M.lch less 
\\ell 

r'Iuch less 
than usual 

Less ~ful 1Vruch les:> 
than uSJal usaful 

Less so 
than usual 

lVi.l ch less 
ccpct>le 



14. felt cons:antly urder R>t at all N:> rrore Ra th er m::>re Much .no.re 
srrain? than usual than usual than usual 

15. felt yru cwldn't OJ er- Not at all l'b nor~ Ra th er no re ~'1uch 1nore 
c~ yrur difficulties? than usual than usual than usual 

16. been f irrl irg life a tot at all It> no.re Rather nore M.lch nore 
struggle all the tine? than usual than usual tnan usu~! 

17. been cble to en jcy yrur fwbru so Same Iess so MJch less 
norrna 1 d a; -tO-daf than usual as usual than usual than usual 
cct ivit ies? 

18. been taking things hard? N:>t at all lb nore Ra th er rro.re Much nnre 
than usual than usual tl:a n u S.iU 1 

19. been gett irg s=area or N:>t at all l'I:> rrore Ra the r. rr'- '(e Mlch nore 
panici< y for no g<XX:i than usual th an u:..;::: "l than usual 
reas01? 

20. been able to face tp to 1vbre so Same as le S'..~ ,: .: ; ·, .. ,"!'-'-ch less 
yair prd:>lems? than usual as US.Jal than L! .·_.t~.-~ _;_ Gble 

21. fou rrl every th ing g ett ing N... t at c'll tb nore Pa th er nu re Much ncre 
on tcp of yai? than uSJal than uwal than US.Jal 

22. been feeling urhcppy arrJ J\.~t at ~u N".) rrore Ra th er nore Mt1ch rrore 
OE{>IeSSEd? than uwal than usual tlid11 usual 

23 • been losing cmfiderce in N:>t at all i'b rrore Ra th er nnre Mur::~1 more 
ywr~lf? than uSJal than uSJal than US.Jal 

24. been thinking of yrursalf I.\bt at all N::> nnre Ra th er rco re Much more 
as a \()r th less per sm? than uSJal tha n : .. , :=:ual than usual 

25. felt that life is 1'bt at all It> rrore Ra th er uo re Much rrore 
ent irely \()r thless? than usual than usual than usual 

26. been feeling hopeful More so Abc.ut same L2ss so M..lch leS3 
cbrut yrur OWl future? than urual as usual than uSJal hq>eful 

27. been feeling reascnably 1-iore so Abolt same Ies:> so M.lch le$ 
h awY all th irgs tnan umal as uwal than uSJal than usual 
cm sid ered'? 

43. been fee:ing rarvrus am N::>t at all N::> 1CO're Rather nore ivtuch wore 
strul'J3-q> all the t irne? than us.ial than urual than urual 

29. felt that life isn't t~t at all I~ m.)re Ra th er no re Much ,no re 
\()r th living? than uwal than urual than usual 

30. foun:t at tines yai Not at all No rrore Ra th er no re i"1uch .nore 
crulOn 't do a ry th irg than urual than uSlal than uSlal 
ba:a.t~ yrur l'l.:!rves w=re 
too Oa:i? 
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~C'ffON 3 

Pl~a~ note - you an&1ers in this &"'Ction should refer to the period of 
the last a: crlan ic year ( i.e. CC t<De r 198 4 - June 1985). 

Plea~ ansYter all the quest icns. 

Do yw cmsider yrur~lf to have been aootionally 
or ra rvwsly un~ll at aiy tine d.l rjng th is pericxl Yes ( ) 

~ ( ) 

Pleas: t ick the appropr it a e bOK (es) if 
yru have cmrultw ary of the~ helping 
se lV ices/incHv iau als for 81'0 t ion al or re rvru s 
difficult ~s 

*Pleas= specify 

Univ. Health 
Service GP ( ) 

Other GP ( ) 
Student Cbu J1S? lling 

Service ( ) 
lhiversi ty Onplain ( ) 
Director of Studies ( ) 

waraen of Hall ( ) 
Samaritans ( ) 

"Night lim" ( ) 
Psychia tr ist 

or Psyctolog ist ( ) 
*Other ( ) 

Plea~ tick the appropriate bax(es) if yru have 
swght nn01-pr.ofossional" help;· foe enotional or 
nervrus diffirult ies, from 

Family 
members ( ) 
Fr iems ( ) 
*Others ( ) 

* Plea 92 spa::i fy 

lbw many days have yru lost fran yrur studies 
throl9h enot ioral or rervrus diffirult ies in 
th is per iai 

Do yai suffer from ary physical illness or 
disability 

*Plea~ spte i fy 

fbw mary ocws have yru lose from yrur scudies 
through phjsical illness in this periOO 

,,. 
- 0 -

None ( ) 
1 to 3 days ( ) 

3 to 1D days ( ) 
10 Jcvs or nore ( ) 

*Yes ( ) 
t\b ( ) 

Ible ( ) 
l to 3 di\'S ( ) 

3 to 10 aays ( > 
10 days or nore ( ) 



If yru cm sider yru rsa 1f to have suffered 
excessively from arv of the following 
(dl.cing the pas: acalanic ydlr) th~n p~aoo 

t ick. the cp rop r ia t~ bac ( es) 
rooelines; ( ) 

Aruciety ( ) 
Cbnsistent:y exces;iva 

a lochol cm s.nnpt ion ( ) 
Cl:>nsist em y access ive 

drug use ( ) 
0\7ercmcer t with foc.rl 

arrl/or 'Olr weight ( ) 
"ie lat ion s-i ip" a ~ ffi a.t lt iia s C > 

BOw much difficulty hcue yru encamtered 
with the a=Gtianic canpment of yrur cause 
this year Consistent di Eficult fus ( ) 

<Xcasional di :ficult ies ( ) 
Little or no dLUa.tlt :ies ( ) 

In r~lation to yrur fellow students, \'Dul.U 
yru rate yrur cca:tanic perfonnaoce as AboJ e avercg e ( ) 

Avercge ( ) 
Below CNerage ( ) 

W1ich of the follow!W bes: reprerents yrur 
view of yrur ~a:ian1c perfonnarce in the 
pas; yer 

i~re than satisfied ( ) 
Gena rally sa tisfi.ea ( ) 
wss than satisfied ( ) 

vary a is sat :is fiec1 < > 

Are there are particular areas of yrur tcaining 
this year which have ca.is..-O y01 particular 
enotional or rarvrus stress 

*If yai have amwen:d 'yes', then pleas: 
irnicate W'lich areas these \\ere 

Have yoo exper ieocEd dabt s as to W"lether you are 
followirg the cnrra:t choice of carEEr 

Have yoo encamtered a!!i ~r irus prcblems cmnoctoo 
with yair liv il'l) cccmunalat im dlr il!l the year 

*Plea~ ~€Cify 

Have yoo eocaintered alJ{ ~r irus prcblerrs with 
fimrce dlr i03 the yEBr 

* Pleare spa:::i fy 

Have yru \'Orr ioo cbrut s=r irus prd:>lens relat ing to 
marnbcrs of yrur fani ly 

* Plt:asa sp€Ci fy 
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*Yes { ) 
00 ( ) 

None ( ) 

Few ( ) 
Cl:>n sici er ab le ( ) 

*Yes ( ) 

No ( ) 

*Yes ( ) 
No ( ) 

*Yes ( ) 
No ( ) 



If theru have been other major events (urc0102cta:i with you 
medical training) ccrurr ing in you life over this per:iod thm 
plea~ give details 

If yru wisn to aid ary further ccmnents plea~ use the spa:::e below. 

Thari< yru again for yrur co-operation. 
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Appendix 2. 

Dear Stuo=nt 

I shoold l.iKe to asl: for yrur ccoperation in couplet ing the enclosoo 
qu~st ionraire. It has been sent 01 a ramom oasis to 50% of rne!lical 
sc uoent s in £t.i inou.r':i n. 

The unique na tul~ ard St ructu~ of medical training make it different in 
many wa.1s fran other types of Ln1iversi ty crur se. It seems likely that 
meaical students are exp:s2d ro particular difficult res, st re roes ard 
prcnlems. 'lll is quest ionra ire forms part of a study loddn:J at th is 
quesc ion. 

It is hopw that the r~rult s will be of practicai relevance to the 
strucrur il'l:] ot traininJ, an:1 pr01 is ions of helping ~ rv1ces, for ma:Hcal 
scuaents in Edinburgh. Overall cmclusions of c11e s:u~y will oe made 
availct>le to the ~iE:tJical Farulty am i"letiical Stuaent Camcil to assist in 
this respect. 

Tt1e infonna tion proviudi will oe trea ta:i with strict cmfident iality am 
oo infumlat ion cbrut irti iv iruals will be r8la.fEU to any party. Ebr vali6 
c01c1Usions to be arawn it is essential that a maxinal respms= from 
sruoents is cbtainea. Pnsw:?r in.3 the qu~st imrain.: will take 
appruxina tely ten minutes of yruc. t i11'2. P.i.ed~ .-.12tum the canpletE:d form 
(in the eoclost..lCi envelcpe) oy pla:il'l:] it in the interral mail at th~ i~1a:iical 
School or al1{ Iothian Health Braro Hospital. 

·rhal y.aa v.ecy 1.n yrur help. 

Dr Nicholas Re ia 
Royal Ebinburgh R:>spit al 



23 July 1985 

Dear Student 

Appendix ). 

Ward IO 
Royal Edinburgh Hospital 
Morningside Park 
.&iinburgh 
mro 5W 

At the end of the last academic term you received a questionnaire 
about your medical training and health over the past year. 

The response from students has been encouraging but for valid 
conclusions to be drawn from such a study it is important that as 
many forms Qs possible are returned. 

If you have not yet sent your completed questionnaire bQck to me I 
would be grateful if you could do this as soon as possible. 

(Please reniember that questions in section (1) and (3) refer to the 
period of the academic year 1984-65). 

Thank you once again for your cooperation. 

Dr Nicholas C Reid 

PS If you have not received, or have mislaid, your 
questionnaire please contact me for a replacement. 
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